www.up.ac.za



Root and canal configurations of mandibular molars using CBCT, with an emphasis on middle mesial canals

Dr Sheree Tredoux

Dissertation submitted in partial fulfilment of the Degree

MSc (Dent)

at the

Department of Odontology, School of Dentistry, Faculty of Health Sciences,

University of Pretoria, South Africa

Supervisor: Dr Nichola Warren BChD, MSc (Odont)

Co-supervisor: Dr Glynn Dale Buchanan BChD, MSc (Dent)

2020

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DECLARA	TION	v
ACKNOWL	EGEMENTS	vi
ABSTRAC	т	vii
LIST OF A	BBREVIATIONS	viii
LIST OF F	IGURES	ix
LIST OF T	ABLES	x
CHAPTER	1: INTRODUCTION AND LITERATURE REVIEW	
1.1	Introduction	1
1.2	Literature review	4
1.2.1	Definitions	4
1.2.1.1.1	A South African Population	4
1.2.1.2	Root canal treatment	4
1.2.1.3	Radix entomolaris	4
1.2.1.4	Radix paramolaris	4
1.2.1.5	Middle mesial canal	5
1.2.1.6	Middle distal canal	5
1.2.1.7	Voxels	5
1.2.1.8	C-Shaped canal system	5
1.2.2	Objectives and principles of endodontic treatment	5
1.2.3	Successful endodontic therapy	7
1.2.4	Endodontic failure related to missed root canals	8
1.2.5	Endodontic success rates	9

1.2.6	Detecting canals using cone beam computed tomography9
1.2.7	Classification of root canals11
1.2.8	Classification of the number of roots14
1.2.9	Previous data on lower molar root and canal morphology15
1.2.9.1	Root morphology of mandibular first and second molars15
1.2.9.2	Root canal morphology of mandibular first and second molars16
1.2.9.2.1	Middle mesial canals of mandibular molars17
1.2.9.2.1.1	Prevalence of middle mesial canals17
1.2.9.2.1.2	Effect of age on the detection of middle mesial canals18
1.2.9.2.1.3	Configurations of middle mesial canals18
1.2.9.2.2	Distal canals of mandibular molars19
1.2.9.3	C-Shaped roots and canals in mandibular molars19

CHAPTER 2: AIMS AND OBJECTIVES

2.1	Aims	21
2.2	Objectives	21
2.3	Null hypothesis	22

CHAPTER 3: MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1	Methods overview and basis	23
3.2	Source of CBCT scans for analysis	24
3.3	Analysis of the CBCT scans	24
3.4	Classification of the root and root canal configurations	of
	the mandibular molars	25

3.5	Additional information collected	.27
3.6	Inclusion criteria	.27
3.7	Exclusion criteria	.27
3.8	Sample size	.28
3.9	Data sheet used to capture information	.29
3.10	Statistical analysis	.29
3.11	Ethical clearance	.29

CHAPTER 4: RESULTS

4.1	Sample description	30
4.1.1	C-Shaped prevalence	30
4.2	Classification of root number	30
4.3	Canal classifications	31
4.3.1	Vertucci classification, including Sert & Bayirli additions	31
4.3.2	Canals classifications grouped by number	33
4.3.2.1	Mandibular first molars classified by group	34
4.3.2.2	Mandibular second molars classified by group	35
4.3.3	Influence of sex on canal configurations	37
4.3.4	Influence of age on canal configurations	38
4.3.5	Voxel sizes	40

CHAPTER 5: DISCUSSION

5.1	Classification system42
5.2	Root anatomy of human mandibular first and second molar43
5.2.1	Mandibular first molar root anatomy43
5.2.2	Mandibular second molar root anatomy44
5.2.3	Three rooted mandibular molars46
5.3	Root canal anatomy of mandibular first and second molars47
5.3.1	The effect of age on canal anatomy48
5.3.2	Middle mesial canals49
5.3.3	Middle distal canals52
5.4	Rationale for study design55
5.5	Limitations of study design56
5.6	C-shaped canal systems56
CHAPTER 6	S: CONCLUSION57
REFERENC	ES59

APPENDIX A – Data capturing sheet	74
SUMMARY	75
ETHICS APPROVAL	76

DECLARATION

I, Sheree Tredoux, hereby declare that this dissertation entitled, **Root and canal configurations of mandibular molars using CBCT, with an emphasis on middle mesial canals,** which I herewith submit to the University of Pretoria in partial fulfilment of the requirements of the degree: MSc (Dent) is my own original work, and has not been submitted for any academic award or qualification at this or any other institution of higher learning.

Signature

Date

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank everyone involved with helping me on this path. From the inputs of the committees, to inputs of friends, to the Department of Oral Medicine and Periodontology for allowing me to do data collection for months on their computer. For all the cups of tea the love of my life carried after me. And of course, a big thank you to my supervisor and co-supervisor for all their valuable inputs and help along the way, without you guys this wouldn't have been possible.

ABSTRACT

Introduction: An extensive knowledge of dental root and canal anatomy is essential to clinicians performing endodontic treatment. It is well-known that dental anatomy may be complex and display significant variation. Aim: The aim of the present study was to classify the root number and the root canal configurations of human mandibular first and second molars in a South African sub-population using CBCT. Materials and methods: The study design was a retrospective cross-sectional descriptive study. The sample size included 753 molars. The CBCT images of each individual mandibular first and second molar were evaluated in coronal, sagittal and axial views. Classification of the canal configurations of each root was made using the Vertucci classification system, including the additions proposed by Sert and Bayirli. Classification of root number was described as one, two, three, or four-roots. **Results:** Root anatomy: Two-rooted configurations were demonstrated in the majority of first and second molars (98.7% and 94%). One- and three-rooted molars were rare with a prevalence ranging from 0.3% to 2.9%. Half of all three-rooted molars presented with two distinct mesial roots. Four-rooted molars were found in second molars only (0.5%). Canal anatomy: The most common canal type in the mesial roots of mandibular first and second molars was Type IV (50% and 38%) followed by Type II (21% and 24%). The most common canal configuration in the distal roots of the first and second molars was Type I (50% and 81%) followed by Type V (20% and 10%). More than two mesial canals in mandibular first and second molars were present in 21% and 17% of the sample. More than two distal canals were demonstrated in first and second molars in 7% and 2% of the sample. C-shaped canal systems were found in 0.5% of first molars and 7.7% of second molars. Sex and age had no correlation to root or canal configurations. Conclusion: More than two mesial canals were found in about one-fifth of the sample. It is important for clinicians to be aware that a number of mandibular molars may present with more intricate anatomy than expected during endodontic treatment and that this may affect treatment outcomes.

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

- CBCT Cone beam computerised tomography
- RESCOM Research committee (School of Dentistry, University of Pretoria)

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1	Classification systems as illustrated by De Pablo
Figure 2	Vertucci canal classification system
Figure 3	Sert and Bayirli's additions to the Vertucci system
Figure 4	Combined Vertucci system with the additions of Sert and Bayirli as illustrated by Sert and Bayirli in 2004
Figure 5	Middle mesial canal of a mandibular first molars
Figure 6	Middle mesial canal of a mandibular second molar
Figure 7	Middle distal canal on a mandibular first molars – coronal view
Figure 8	Middle distal canal of a mandibular first molar – axial view

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1	Prevalence of canal configurations as described by Vertucci including/additions proposed by Sert and Bayirli (2004) of first and second molars described per root
Table 2	Canal group classifications
Table 3	Mandibular first molars: canal number groups
Table 4	Mandibular second molars: canal number groups
Table 5	Mandibular first and second molars combined: canal number groups
Table 6	Canal number groups of mandibular first and second molars per root
Table 7	Canal distribution per age group: Mandibular first molar mesial root
Table 8	Canal distribution per age group: Mandibular first molar distal root
Table 9	Canal distribution per age group: Mandibular second molar mesial root
Table 10	Canal distribution per age group: Mandibular second molar distal root
Table 11	All age group data combined
Table 12	Reported root number of mandibular first molars
Table 13	Reported root number of mandibular second molars
Table 14	Distribution of radix entomolaris, radix paramolaris and two mesial roots
Table 15	Prevalence of middle mesial canals including present study
Table 16	Prevalence of middle distal canals including present study

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION AND LITERATURE REVIEW

1.1 Introduction

An extensive knowledge of dental root and canal anatomy is essential for clinicians aiming to perform successful endodontic treatment. It is well-known that dental anatomy may be complex and display significant variation. Previous studies have demonstrated that a significant proportion of different tooth types may present with additional internal anatomy.¹ This assertion has been supported by numerous studies on different tooth types.^{2–19}

Additional root numbers have also been reported in the scientific literature. In the human dentition, for example, mandibular molars normally present with two roots, but a third root may exist in some instances.²⁰

Habib *et al.*²¹ suggested that variations of root number and canal configurations in the human dentition may be related to hereditary and/or ethnic differences between population groups.²¹ This sentiment is shared by Kuzekanani and Najafipour²⁰ who reported a correlation between root formation and racial, genetic and external factors. Geographic area has also been suggested to play a role in the variation of dental anatomy.²²

There are several classification systems which describe root canal anatomy which have previously been used to classify the human dentition. The Weine *et al.*,²³ and Vertucci¹ classification systems are perhaps the best known and most widely used classifications. The Vertucci classification system has been used more frequently,²⁴ however this classification is limited when describing teeth that have more than two canals per root.²²

In 2004 Sert and Bayirli²⁵ described 15 more root canal configurations in addition to Vertucci's original classification system in order to describe complex root canal anatomy. This additional classification has previously been used in

anatomical studies, particularly when describing the anatomy of molar teeth.^{25–}

Locating and treating all root canals may be difficult.²⁸ Research has shown that a failure to locate all the root canals present during endodontic treatment decreases the chance of retaining a tooth.²⁸ The presence of additional roots and the canal systems is considered to be one of the leading causes of endodontic treatment failure in molar endodontics.²⁰

The middle mesial canal is an additional root canal located in the anterior root of lower human molar teeth.²⁹ It has been suggested that this canal is often missed during root canal treatment.²⁹ It may be extrapolated that an inability to detect and treat this additional canal may lead to an increased failure rate of root canal treatments of lower molar teeth.

Cone beam computed tomography (CBCT) as a diagnostic imaging modality has previously been used to determine root canal configurations^{12,30–36} This technology has been shown to be as effective in detecting root canals as clinical troughing and scouting under magnification.²⁹

A literature search of both the PubMed and Google Scholar databases found no studies regarding the root number and/or canal configurations of first or second mandibular molars in a South African population. Search terms included "lower molar anatomy" and "South Africa". A PubMed search for the terms "middle mesial canal" and "South Africa" similarly produced no results. A Google Scholar search for the phrases mentioned above yielded two case studies reporting the presence of middle mesial canals in South African individuals. ^{37,38}

The root and canal anatomy of mandibular molar teeth - including the prevalence of middle mesial canals - in the South African population is unknown.

2

The present study aimed to describe the root and root canal configurations of first and second mandibular molars in a South African sub-population, with a specific emphasis on the prevalence of middle mesial canals.

1.2 Literature review

1.2.1 Definitions

1.2.1.1 A South African sub-population

Patients who attended the Pretoria Oral and Dental Hospital for a variety of reasons and underwent CBCT scans as part of their dental treatment, diagnosis and treatment planning.

1.2.1.2 Root canal treatment

A dental procedure involving the treatment of an inflamed and/or infected pulp whereby affected pulp tissue is removed from the root canal system and the resultant spaces are shaped, cleaned and filled.

1.2.1.3 Radix entomolaris

An additional root positioned lingual to the mesial and/or distal roots normally found in a lower permanent molar.

1.2.1.4 Radix paramolaris

An additional root positioned buccal to the mesial and/or distal roots normally found in a lower permanent molar.

1.2.1.5 Middle mesial canal

An additional root canal in the mesial root of a mandibular molar tooth, situated between the mesiolingual and mesiobuccal canals.

1.2.1.6 Middle distal canal

An additional root canal in the distal root of a mandibular molar tooth, situated between the distolingual and distobuccal canals.

1.2.1.7 Voxels

Three-dimensional stacked pixels of which a CBCT scan is comprised.

1.2.1.8 C-Shaped canal system

A ribbon shaped canal system connecting possible individual canals, often presenting in the shape of the letter "C" when viewed in an axial plane.

1.2.2 Objectives and principles of endodontic treatment

The three main objectives of endodontic treatment are: to remove inflamed and/or infected dental pulp tissue from the affected tooth; to chemically clean the root canal system of micro-organisms and to fill the resultant space with an obturation material.³⁹ The desired outcomes of endodontic treatment are firstly the resolution of any clinical signs and/or symptoms of inflammation, infection

and/or pathology and secondly for signs of healing to be observed in the adjacent periodontium.³⁹

The first principle of endodontic treatment is mechanical cleaning and shaping of the entire root canal from the root canal orifice to the apical constriction.³⁹ This is accomplished using endodontic files.³⁹ Individual root canals are enlarged to various apical diameters and tapers. The ideal diameter and taper that will facilitate optimal chemical disinfection of the root canal system is unique to each canal.⁴⁰ These variables are determined by the dimensions that facilitate chemical irrigation of the entire root canal system to achieve disinfection efficiently.⁴⁰

A root canal system is comprised of: the main root canal/s, apical deltas, fins, communications, isthmuses, accessory canals and lateral canals.⁴¹

Chemical disinfection is performed during and after mechanical preparation with a combination of irrigants that remove organic and inorganic debris. The common irrigants used are: sodium hypochlorite to remove organic material, and ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) to remove inorganic debris of the smear layer.⁴⁰

Following mechanical shaping and chemical cleaning, the endodontically prepared intra-canal spaces of a root canal are filled with gutta percha and endodontic sealer.⁴² This creates an apical seal to prevent reinfection of the root canal system and to facilitate healing of the periodontium.⁴²

Hegde and Singh⁴³ suggested that the principles of sound endodontic treatment are similar to any surgical procedure. These principles are described as follows:

- Practicing aseptic techniques isolation of the working field and the use of sterilized instruments;
- 2) Root canal debridement mechanical preparation;
- 3) Draining exudate from purulent lesions;

- 4) Chemoprophylaxis endodontic irrigants and intracanal medicaments;
- Immobilization occlusal reduction to decrease (masticatory) forces if necessary;
- 6) Minimal trauma to adjacent tissues during treatment.

1.2.3 Successful endodontic therapy

The criteria used to define success of endodontic therapy is inconsistent in the reported literature.⁴⁴ Various factors have been used as guidelines to determine when root canal treatment should be considered successful. The factors most commonly considered are the absence of clinical signs and symptoms and evidence of radiographic healing.^{45–48} Radiographic healing refers to the absence of radiographic signs of pathology in the adjacent periapical and/or periradicular tissues,⁴⁹ a reduction in the size of radiographic lesions over time⁵⁰ and a normal appearance of the periodontal ligament space.⁵¹

Although bony repair of the periapical and/or periradicular bone is considered to be ideal healing, fibrous repair may also be considered an acceptable outcome.⁵² Clinical evidence of healing is an important consideration as radiographic findings alone have been found to be unreliable to assess the outcome of endodontic therapy.⁵²

Endodontic treatment failure, as with success, has inconsistent definitions in the literature. Common signs attributed to failed endodontic treatment include recurring or persistent pain,²⁸ non-healing sinus tracts and/or swollen periodontium.⁴²

Endodontic failure may be the result of the following: inadequate debridement and irrigation with persistent bacteria,²⁸ overfilling beyond the apical constriction;

inadequate coronal seal;²⁸ poor or short apical seal;⁴² missed canals;⁴⁶ and adverse iatrogenic events such as separated instruments and perforations. ⁴⁶

1.2.4 Endodontic failure related to missed root canals

It is well known that additional internal anatomy may present in the human dentition. Additional internal anatomy has been reported in the following tooth types: upper second premolars;^{2–5} lower central incisors;^{6,7} lower lateral incisors;^{8,9} upper first molars;^{10–13} and upper second molars.^{11,12,14}

Successful root canal treatment relies upon adequate access, cleaning, shaping and sealing of the entire root canal system.²⁸ Missed (i.e. untreated) root canals are considered to be one of the major causes of unsuccessful endodontic treatment.⁴⁶ The consequences of missed anatomy during root canal treatment may include the need for additional, and potentially more invasive dental intervention.⁵³

The first-line treatment approach for cases where primary endodontic treatment has failed is non-surgical endodontic retreatment.⁵³ If non-surgical endodontic retreatment is either impractical, impossible or this repeated orthograde approach is unsuccessful, surgical procedures may be needed to eliminate the residual pathology.⁵⁴

One study of endodontic treatment undertaken at a dental school in the United States of America⁵⁴ reported that eight percent of failed treatments were associated with missed root canals. Another study⁵⁵ demonstrated 42% (n = 143/337) of all non-surgical endodontic retreatments were required due to missed anatomy during primary endodontic treatment. In 2011 Song *et al.* reported 19.7% of failed primary endodontic treatment could be was attributed to missed root canals.⁵⁶

8

1.2.5 Endodontic success rates

In 1956, Strindberg reported root canal treatment to be successful in 93% of teeth which presented without periapical periodontitis and 80% in teeth with periapical periodontitis. ⁵⁷

More recently, Friedman and Mor⁵⁸ evaluated endodontic success rates as reported over a 40-year period. It was determined that endodontic success rates remained relatively stable when adjusted for case selection and measurement of outcomes.⁵⁸ This is a remarkable finding considering how the equipment, instruments and materials used to perform root canal therapy have changed in the modern era. A 2018 study regarding endodontic success rates found 97% success in vital teeth and 87% in non-vital teeth.⁵⁹

An epidemiological study including over 1,4 million teeth reported a success rate of 97% over an eight year period for endodontic treatments performed by both general dental practitioners and specialist endodontists.⁶⁰ Most failed cases were observed to present within the first three years and 85% of these failures were due to a lack of full coronal coverage.⁶⁰

1.2.6 Detecting root canals using cone beam computed tomography

Root canal configuration studies have been performed using a variety of different techniques and methodologies. Previously reported methods include the following: standard radiography;⁶¹ plastic casts;⁶² clearing and staining;²⁵ clinical troughing;²⁹ CBCT;⁶¹ and micro computed tomography.⁶³

Cone beam computed tomography (CBCT) is a three-dimensional diagnostic imaging modality which has been successfully applied to several disciplines in

dentistry.⁶⁴ The use of CBCT offers several advantages to facilitate the present study. These advantages include: the existence of a large patient database for retrospective study, a non-invasive means of data acquisition and an accurate representation of the dental anatomy on living subjects.

The application of CBCT has been shown to be beneficial for the clinical treatment of endodontic patients. In addition to accurate determination of root anatomy and root canal configurations, the methodology may be used in the diagnosis of cysts, determination of the extent of periapical lesions, identification of internal and external resorption, detection of root fractures and the visualisation of perforations and separated instruments.⁶⁴

A CBCT scan is composed of pixels which are stacked in three dimensions.⁵² Such three-dimensional pixels are referred to as voxels.⁵² Voxel sizes may differ, with reported ranges from as small as 0.076mm to as large as 0.6mm.⁵² Due to the relatively small voxel size, CBCT images show better detail for the examination hard tissues as compared to scans from routine medical computed tomography.⁵² The smaller the voxel size, the finer the detail on the resultant CBCT scan will be. The maximum effective CBCT voxel size for endodontic purposes is reportedly 0.2mm.⁵²

The variation of voxel sizes previously reported in the literature is too broad to establish a general protocol for the ideal voxel size to be used in endodontic studies.⁶⁵ It has been recommended that although smaller voxel sizes result in greater image detail, larger voxel sizes may be acceptable on a case-by-case basis.⁶⁵

Several authors have previously used CBCT to describe root anatomy and canal configurations.^{12,30–34} Cone beam computed tomography has been shown to be as accurate as the clearing and staining technique and been proven to be better than two-dimensional periapical radiography in determining root anatomy and canal configurations.⁶¹

10

1.2.7 Classification of root canals

Several different classification systems have been used to describe root canal anatomy.

Weine *et al.* described the first root canal classification system in 1969, which consisted of only four canal types.²³ Fifteen years later, Vertucci described an expanded classification including eight types 15.¹ Kartal *et al.* created two additions⁶⁶ and one modification⁶⁷ to the Vertucci system in 1992 and 1997 respectively. Gulabivala *et al.* added seven new types to the Vertucci system in 2001,⁶⁸ followed shortly thereafter by Sert and Bayirli's additions²⁵ in 2004.

A graphic representation of the expanded Vertucci classification systems can be seen in Figure 1.

Vertucci 1984																
Тур	pe 1	Ту	pe 2	Type 3		Type 4			Type 5		Type 6		Туре	7	Тур	e 8
1	-1	2	2-1	1	1-2-1		2-2		1-2 2		2-1-2	2-1-2		1-2-1-2		3
		V		Ø												
Kartal 8 19	& Cimilli 997			Gulav	ibala et a	l. 2001			Sert et a	al. 2004	Peiris et	al. 2007	AI-C	Qudah & A	Awawdeh	2009
Type 2a 2-1	Type 2b 2-1	Туре 9 3-1	Type 10 2-1-2-1	Type 11 4-2	Type 12 3-2	Type 13 2-3	Type 14 4-4	Type 15 5-4	Type 16 1-3	Type 17 1-2-3-2	Type 18 1-2-3	Type 19 3-1-2	Type 20 2-3-1	Type 21 2-3-2	Type 22 3-2-1	Type 23 3-2-3
Ø	Ø					Ø									Ø	



The most commonly used root canal classification system is the Vertucci classification.²⁴ The original Vertucci classification consisted of eight root canal configurations¹ as seen illustrated in Figure 2 below.⁷⁰



Figure 2: Vertucci canal classification system⁷⁰

In 2004 Sert and Bayirli added 15 additional variations to Vertucci's original classification. These additions primarily relate to the possibility of three or more canals.²⁵The additions of Sert and Bayirli are demonstrated in Figure 3.⁷⁰



Figure 3: Sert and Bayirli's additions to the Vertucci system⁷⁰

The resultant 23 different morphological root canal variations can be applied easily to describe the root canal configurations found in the roots of lower molars.⁵¹

The classification system may be summarised as follows:

- Type I describes a simple one canal system, consisting of one orifice, a single canal and one apical foramina;
- From Type II to Type VII the possible variations of two canal systems are described; Type II features two orifices with two canals that exits at one apical foramina, Type III features one orifice and one foramina with two canals in the mid-root area, Type IV has two orifices, two separate canals throughout the whole root system and two foramen, Type V presents with one orifice which splits into two canals and two portals of exit, Type VI displays two orifices and two foramina which fuses in a mid-root communication. Type VII presents in a similar fashion to Type VI but with a singular orifice.
- From Type VIII to Type XVIII all possible variations of the three to four canal systems are described; Type VIII features three separate orifices, canals and apical foramen for the entirety of the root, Type IX presents with one orifice which split into three canals and portals of exit, Type X has one orifice from which two canals split off, mid-root the one canal further splits in two canals to become a total of three canals that fuses at the apical foramen with the same canal to result in the original two canals exiting from their own portals of exit. Type XI has one orifice which split into two canals which split further into first three and then a of four canals, each with their own portals of exit. Type XII total features two orifices with two canals and one singular foramen, mid-root there is a third canal connecting the two canals obliquely. Type XIII presents with one foramen which splits into two canals and fuse into one, after which it splits into three canals each with their own portal of exit. Type XIV has four orifices of which each pair fuses into one canal to

result in two canals each with their own portals of exit. Type XV has three orifices and three canals that fuse into two canals that exit out of two foramina. Type XVI canal configurations has two orifices of which one canal splits into two canals to result in a total of three canals each with their own foramen. Type XVII features one orifice and one foramen with three canals mid-root. Type XVIII three orifices and three canals which fuse into one canal and foramen.

- The sole Type XIX classification describes a two-canal system with two orifices and a singular foramen as well as a mid-root communication/fusion of the two canals.
- And lastly the root canal configurations designated from Types XX to XXIII, are root canal variations with four and five canal systems; Type XX present with four separate canals through the whole root, Type XXI has four orifices and canals but fuse into one foramen and portal of exit, Type XXII has five orifices with two of the canals fusing to form four canals with four foramina, Type XXIII features three orifices and canals with one canal splitting and resulting in four canals and four portals of exits.

The Vertucci classification with the additions of Sert and Bayirli have previously been used to describe the root and canal anatomy in Turkish, Iranian and Greek sub-populations.^{25–27}

1.2.8 Classification of the number of roots

Mandibular molars may present with either one, two, three or four roots.⁷¹ A one rooted molar can have either a single conical root or a fused root; a two rooted molar has one mesial root and one distal root; a three rooted molar can have a mesial and distal root with either an additional root placed distolingual

(radix entomolaris), distobuccal (radix paramolaris) or mesial; and a four rooted molar may present with two distal roots and two mesial roots.⁷¹

C-shaped roots also exist; however, these teeth are described using a unique classification system.⁷² For the purposes of the present study, C-shaped roots were not classified or described, but merely noted.

1.2.9 Previous data on lower molar root and canal morphology

1.2.9.1 Root morphology of mandibular first and second molars.

The most common root morphology of human mandibular molars is two separate roots, namely one mesial and one distal root respectively.^{73,74}

A study by Gulabivala *et al.*⁶⁸ reported the prevalence of a single conical root to be 14.9% in mandibular second molars. No single rooted mandibular first molars were reported.

Two previous studies, the first by Ferraz and Pecora⁷⁵ and the second by Gulabivala *et al.*⁶⁸ reported the prevalence of three-rooted mandibular molars (radix entomolaris or radix paramolaris) to range between five to ten percent in participants of Mongoloid descent.

Studies by Ferraz and Pecora,⁷⁵ and Steelman⁷⁶ reported the incidence of a third root in mandibular molars in Brazilian subjects of European descent to be lower - 6.8 and 6.4% respectively - than the incidence among individuals of African descent (7.5%).

Only one study⁷⁷ and four case reports^{78–82} regarding four-rooted mandibular molars could be found. A study reporting root number of an Israeli sub-

population revealed the incidence of four rooted mandibular molars to be only 0.55% in mandibular second molars and zero in mandibular first molars.⁷⁷

1.2.9.2 Root canal morphology of mandibular first and second molars.

Mandibular first molars

De Pablo *et al.*⁶⁹ (2010) demonstrated the most common canal configuration in the mesial roots of mandibular first molars to be Vertucci Type IV, followed by Type II. The most common canal type in the distal roots of mandibular first molars was Type I with a prevalence of 63%.

Gulabivala *et al.*⁶⁸ (2001) reported the most prevalent canal configuration in the mesial roots mandibular first molar to be Type II, followed by Type IV. The distal canals of the mandibular first molars were reported to have an 81% incidence of Type I canal configurations.

In a separate study undertaken one year later Gulabivala *et al.*⁸³ (2002) reported the most common canal types in mandibular first molars to be Type IV canals in the mesial roots (67%) and Type I canals for distal roots (80%).

Mandibular second molars

In the Gulabivala *et al.*⁶⁸ (2001) study, it was found that second mandibular molars demonstrated similar prevalence of the configurations observed in mandibular first molars: 90% of the canals in the distal root being Type I and a combined incidence of Type II and Type IV in 63% canal systems in the mesial root.

The findings of the Gulabivala *et al.*⁸³ (2002) study found similar results in mandibular second molars; 70% presented with Type I canals in the distal root and 57% with Type IV canals in the mesial root.

1.2.9.2.1 Middle mesial canals of mandibular molars

1.2.9.2.1.1 Prevalence of middle mesial canals

A literature search regarding the prevalence of middle mesial canals in mandibular first and second molars (using several different methodologies) revealed a variety of results.

Several studies have reported combined results for the prevalence of middle mesial canals in first and second mandibular molars,^{35,84-85} whilst others have reported on the prevalence in mandibular first molars exclusively.^{63,66,69,81-82} Of the studies which reported combined results, the prevalence ranged from 16% in 2017,³⁵ 20% in 2015,⁸⁴ up to 46% in 2015.⁸⁵

A review of the published literature from 1971 to 2010 reported the prevalence of middle mesial canals in both first and second mandibular molars (combined) to vary between zero percent to 21.7% across 17 studies. ⁸⁶

The studies which reported on the prevalence of middle mesial canals in mandibular first molars exclusively reported a prevalence range of $12\%^{63}$ in 2014, up to $28\%^{87}$ in 2016.

A review of literature from the year 1900 to 2010 by Ballullaya *et al.*,⁸⁸ reported a prevalence of 0.95 - 15% for middle mesial canals in mandibular first molars.

1.2.9.2.1.2 Effect of age on the detection of middle mesial canals

Azim *et al.* reported middle mesial canals to be present in 46.2% of mandibular molars. A higher prevalence was found in mandibular second molars as compared to first molars. Younger patients displayed a statistically significant higher prevalence of middle mesial canals as compared with older patients.⁸⁵

In agreement with these findings Nosrat *et al.*⁸⁴ reported that in patients younger than 20 years of age nearly one-third of mandibular molars presented with middle mesial canals. Almost one-quarter of patients in the age group 21 to 40 years, and 3.8% in patients older than 40 years also had this additional mesial canal.

1.2.9.2.1.3 Configurations of middle mesial canals

Previous studies have described the classification of middle mesial canals into broad characteristics, such as being independent, confluent or fin-like. The following studies regarding the configuration of middle mesial root canals of mandibular lower molars have been found:

Nosrat *et al.* (2015) reported that just under half of middle mesial canals presented as confluent canals and only one-fifth were independent canals.⁸⁴

Sherwani *et al.* (2016) found a high prevalence of middle mesial canals (28%). Confluent canals were described in 75%, fin anatomy in 22% and independent canals in less than three percent of cases.⁸⁷

Arayasantiparb *et al.* (2017) found the prevalence rate of middle mesial canals to be low at 0.22%. Half the canals were described as independent and the other half were described as confluent canals.³⁰

No studies regarding either the prevalence or configuration of middle mesial canals in mandibular first or second molars of a South African population could be found.

1.2.9.2.2 Distal canals of mandibular molars

De Pablo *et al.*⁶⁹ found that between 1971 - 2010 the most common root canal configuration for distal roots in mandibular first molars was Type I (62.7%), followed by Type II (14.5%) and Type IV (12.4%).

In addition to the above-mentioned studies Goel *et al.*,⁸⁹ (1991) reported distal roots to have one canal 58.3% of the time, two canals 40% and three canals in only 1.7% of cases. Neelakantan *et al.*⁷⁴ (2010) observed a prevalence of a third distal canal in only 0.57% in an Indian population. Filpo-Perez *et al.*⁹⁰ (2015) demonstrated the majority of distal roots in mandibular first molars have a singular canal (76%) and the presence of three or four canals in 11% of the evaluated sample.

1.2.9.3 C-shaped root and canal morphology in mandibular molars

The literature reveals the prevalence of C-shaped canals in a Brazilian population to be 1.7% in mandibular first molars and 3.5% in mandibular second molars.³¹

A Sri Lankan population demonstrated C-shaped roots to be prevalent in six percent and C-shaped canals in up to two percent of mandibular second molars.⁹¹

A 7.5% prevalence of C-shaped canal systems in the mandibular second molars was found in an Indian population.⁷⁴

C-shaped roots were reported in ten percent of a Sudanese sample of second molars⁷¹ as well as in a Jordanian population (first and second mandibular molars combined).⁹²

A Thai population of mandibular second molars,⁸³ and Burmese population were found to have C-shaped root and canal systems in 22.4% of mandibular second molars⁶⁸ A Chinese population presented with a prevalence of C-shaped roots and canals in mandibular second molars to be as high as 31,5%.⁹³

The prevalence of C-shaped canal systems has been found to be higher in certain Asian populations as demonstrated by the above-mentioned studies.

No previous South African studies regarding the prevalence of C-shaped roots or canal systems in mandibular molars could be found. A more detailed description of this anatomical variation is beyond the scope of this text.

CHAPTER 2: AIMS AND OBJECTIVES

2.1 Aims

The aim of the present study was to classify the root number and the root canal configurations of human mandibular first and second molars in a defined population of patients attending the Pretoria Oral and Dental Hospital, using CBCT.

2.2 Objectives

The objectives of this study were to:

- Document the prevalence of C-shaped root and canal systems observed in this sample of mandibular first and second molars (without specifying the exact classification of the C-shaped canals);
- Classify the root number of the mandibular first and second molars (1-2-3-4) for this sample;
- Classify the root canal configurations of each root of the mandibular first and second molars (Type I-XXIII) for this sample;
- Report the prevalence of middle mesial root canals observed in this sample;
- 5) Correlate the prevalence of root canal configurations to the sex and/or age of the participants in this sample.

2.3 Null hypothesis

There are no significant differences regarding root number and canal configurations if the variables of sex and age are tested.

No significant differences would be found in the proportion of middle mesial and middle distal canals present in a South African sub-population between first and second mandibular molars and previously studied population groups.

CHAPTER 3: MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1 Methods overview and basis

The study design was a retrospective cross-sectional descriptive study. The sampling method used was convenience sampling and CBCT scans were retrospectively evaluated from the most recently acquired scans until the necessary sample size was achieved.

For the purposes of the present study the root number of the mandibular first and second molars were classified into either one, two, three or four rooted. Specific reporting related to the presence of radix entomolaris, radix paramolaris and the presence of two mesial roots was made. The mesial and distal root canal systems were classified using the Vertucci¹ classification system, including the additional modifications described by Sert and Bayirli.²⁵

Evaluation of the CBCT images in the present study was based on the methodology previously described in the studies of Betancourt *et al.*,¹⁴ Nur *et al.*,³⁴ and Wang *et al.*³² - with modifications.

The Betancourt *et al.*¹⁴ study was performed on mesiobuccal root of the maxillary first and second molars. The Nur *et al.*³⁴ and Wang *et al.*³² studies were performed using CBCT on lower molars but did not use the additions of Sert and Bayirli. The Sert and Bayirli additions in conjunction with the Vertucci classification were used in studies by Sert and Bayirli,²⁵ Rezaeian *et al.*,²⁶ and Kantilieraki *et al.*²⁷

The exact methodology used in this study is described in the following sections.

3.2 Source of CBCT scans for analysis

All the CBCT scans evaluated for the present study were taken at the Division of Oral Radiology (Department of Oral Pathology and Oral Biology) at the Oral and Dental Hospital, University of Pretoria (CBCT unit: Planmeca Promax 3D Max, Planmeca Oy, Helsinki, Finland). The CBCT-scans of patients referred from the various Departments of the School of Dentistry as well as from private dental practitioners were included. The scans used in this study were acquired for several reasons, including, but not strictly limited to: the diagnosis of maxillofacial trauma and surgery; orthodontic, endodontic and implant treatment planning.

Only scans on the existing database were used from which to retrospectively draw the study samples from. No new CBCT scans were acquired for the purposes of this study.

CBCT scans of mandibular first and second molars in the existing CBCT database of the Division of Radiology were included, starting with the most recently taken scans and working chronologically in decreasing order, until the sample size was achieved. The time period ranged from September 2016 to November 2018.

3.3 Analysis of the CBCT scans

The CBCT images of each individual mandibular first and second molar were evaluated in coronal, sagittal and axial views by two previously calibrated examiners with experience in endodontics by scrolling through the slices from coronal to apical, distal to mesial, and buccal to lingual. Examiner calibration was performed by evaluating a set of 20 CBCT scans together prior to conducting the study. This was done in order to establish consistency of the evaluations.

During evaluation of the scans, the viewing plane was set to the level of the pulpal floor and the slices set to the smallest increments and each slice clicked through individually until the apex was reached. The same steps were followed in a distal to mesial direction with the viewing plane set approximately perpendicular to the root being evaluated and starting at the distal most aspect of the root scrolling through to the most mesial aspect of the root. Finally, the same steps were followed in a buccal to lingual direction with the viewing plane set parallel to the long axis of the tooth being examined. The examiners evaluated each sample independent of one another.

3.4 Classification of the root number and root canal configurations of the mandibular molars

Classification of the canal configurations of each root was made using the Vertucci classification system, including the modifications proposed by Sert and Bayirli (Figure 4).

As previously described by Tian *et al.*,¹⁵² two examiners classified each sample independently. Following classification of all samples the examiners findings were compared. In cases of agreement the classification was accepted. In the event of disagreements regarding classification type, the samples were re-evaluated by a third examiner, with experienced in both endodontics and the interpretation of CBCT imaging to determine a final classification.


Figure 4: Vertucci classification system with the additions of Sert and Bayirli

3.5 Additional information collected

During data collection the patient's sex and age at the time of acquisition of the scan and the sex of the subjects were recorded to allow evaluation of a possible age and/or sex links to canal classifications. The voxel size was also noted.

Subjects were divided into three age categories as follows: younger than 25 years, 25 to 40 years, older than 40 years. This is in line with the methodology previously described by Nosrat *et al.*⁸⁴

3.6 Inclusion criteria

For inclusion, a scan had to contain a minimum of either one mandibular first or second molar. Included teeth must have displayed roots that were fully formed and the root canal orifices and radicular root canal system visible on the scan.

3.7 Exclusion criteria

The following factors eliminated a mandibular first or second molar from being included in this study: root canal orifices not clearly visible on the CBCT scan or the entire radicular root canal system/s not included in the scanned area (including previous apicectomy making accurate determination impossible); the presence of radicular posts, large restorations, metal fixtures or implants in close proximity to the roots (this may have produced scatter making interpretation unreliable); total canal calcifications/obliterations which obscured the original number of root canals; severe root resorption rendering interpretation unreliable; conical teeth and C-shaped teeth with no clear

separate mesial and distal canal systems were excluded from root canal classification (but not from root number analysis).

Scans with voxel sizes above 200 were excluded from the study during the process of data collection, as these scans were found to display too little detail to allow accurate classification of the canal systems.

Any examiner was permitted to exclude a scan if the image quality was deemed too poor for accurate evaluation.

All teeth other than mandibular first and second molars were excluded from this study.

3.8 Sample size

Sample size was based on an estimation of the prevalence of middle mesial root canals in mandibular first and second molars. It was calculated that with a sample size of at least 753 teeth, a two-sided 95% confidence interval for the prevalence of middle mesial root canals would be within approximately one percent of the prevalence that could be calculated from the sample, assuming a total prevalence of two percent. Sample size calculation was performed using nQuery Advanced (Statistical Solutions Ltd, Cork, Ireland), Release 8.0.0.0, and was based on the large sample normal approximation of the binomial distribution.

It was determined that a minimum of 189 (assuming four teeth per scan were available) and a maximum of 753 scans (if only one tooth per scan was available) meeting the inclusion and exclusion criteria would be required to fulfil the minimum sample size of 753 teeth.

3.9 Data sheet used to capture information

The data capture sheet used in the present study can be seen in Appendix A.

3.10 Statistical analysis

The data was captured using Microsoft Excel 2003. Statistical analysis was performed using SAS v9.4 software (SAS Institute Inc., Carey, NC, USA). The number of roots and canal configurations, classified according the Vertucci classification system with additions by Sert and Bayirli, were expressed as percentages of the total number of molars. Categorical variables were compared with a significance set at P < 0.05 using the Chi-squared and Fisher Exact tests.

3.11 Ethical clearance

This research proposal for this study was submitted to the Research Committee of the School of Dentistry (RESCOM), Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Pretoria as well as the Research Ethics Committee of the Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Pretoria. Both RESCOM and ethical approval were obtained before the research commenced (Protocol number: 397/2018).

As only existing scans from the CBCT database were retrospectively evaluated, no new patients were exposed to any radiation for the purposes of this research.

CHAPTER 4: RESULTS

4.1 Sample description

A total of 790 mandibular first and second molars were evaluated from the CBCT scans of 300 patients. Thirty-seven molars were found to have either conical roots (n = 3/790, 0.4%) or C-shaped roots with C-shaped canals (n = 34/790, 4.3%). These teeth were excluded from further analysis. A final sample size of 753 remained for evaluation of root and canal configurations.

Of the remaining sample of 753 molars 369 (49%) were mandibular first molars and 384 (51%) were mandibular second molars; 381 (51% were molars on the left side (third quadrant) and 372 (49% were molars on the right side (fourth quadrant).

Of the 300 scans 166 (55%) were from females and 134 (45%) were from males; 74 (25%) were from individuals under the age of 25 years, 103 (34%) were between 25 and 40 years of age, and 123 (41%) were over 40 years of age.

4.1.1 C-shaped anatomy by tooth type

Mandibular second molars (7.7%, n = 32/418) demonstrated a significantly higher chance of presenting with C-shaped anatomy (*P* < 0.0001) as compared to mandibular first molars (0.5%, n = 2/371).

4.2 Classification of root number

Root number classification demonstrated the majority of both mandibular first and second molars had two roots. Two-rooted molars were present in 98.7% (n

= 364/369) of mandibular first molars and 94% (n = 362/384) of mandibular second molars.

One-rooted molars were present in 2.6% (n = 10/384) of mandibular second molars and 0.3% (n = 1/369) in mandibular first molars. Three-rooted molars were observed in 2.9% (n = 11/384) of mandibular second molars and one percent (n = 4/369) of mandibular first molars. Four-rooted molars were present in 0.5% (n = 2/384) of mandibular second molars and absent in mandibular first molars (n = 0/369).

Of the total number of three-rooted molars (n = 15), radix entomolaris was found in six samples (40%, n = 6/15), radix paramolaris was found in one sample (7%, n = 1/15), and eight samples were found to have two mesial roots (53%, n = 8/15).

Only two four rooted molars were observed in second molars, representing 0.5% (n = 2/384) of this group. None of the first molars (n = 0/369) had four roots.

The two four-rooted molars presented with two mesial roots and two distal roots.

4.3 Canal classifications

4.3.1 Vertucci classification, including Sert and Bayirli additions

The canal configurations, classified according to the Vertucci classification system, including the additions proposed by Sert & Bayirli are summarised in Table 1.

Table 1. Prevalence of canal configurations as described by Vertucci, includingthe additions proposed by Sert and Bayirli (2004) of first and second mandibularmolars, described per root.

Classification	First molar	First molar	Second molar	Second molar
Classification	mesial % (n)	distal % (n)	mesial % (n)	distal % (n)
I	0.54 (2)	50.41 (186)	2.34 (9)	81.25 (312)
II	21.14 (78)	3.52 (13)	24.22 (93)	0.52 (2)
111	1.90 (7)	12.47(46)	7.55 (29)	4.69 (18)
IV	50.14 (185)	5.15 (19)	38.28 (147)	0.52 (2)
V	2.17 (8)	19.78 (73)	7.29 (28)	10.42 (40)
VI	2.71 (10)	0.27 (1)	3.13 (12)	0.26 (1)
VII	0.54 (2)	0.81 (3)	0.26 (1)	0.78 (3)
VIII	1.36 (5)	-	1.30 (5)	-
IX	-	0.54 (2)	0.52 (2)	0.78 (3)
Х	3.79 (14)	0.54 (2)	2.34 (9)	-
XI	-	0.27 (1)	-	-
XII	3.79 (14)	0.54 (2)	2.60 (10)	-
XIII	-	0.27 (1)	-	-
XIV	-	-	-	-
XV	7.86 (29)	0.81 (3)	3.91 (15)	-
XVI	1.08 (4)	1.08 (4)	1.04 (4)	0.26 (1)
XVII	-	2.98 (11)	1.30 (5)	0.26 (1)

Root and canal configurations of mandibular	molars using CBCT, with a	n emphasis on middle mesial canals
---	---------------------------	------------------------------------

XVIII	2.17 (8)	0.27 (1)	3.13 (12)	0.26 (1)
XIX	-	0.27 (1)	0.52 (2)	-
XX	0.27 (1)	-	-	-
ХХІ	0.54 (2)	-	0.26 (1)	-
ХХІІ	-	-	-	-
XXIII	-	-	-	-

The present study found the most common classification of the mesial roots of both mandibular first and second molars to be Type IV (two separate canals) followed by Type II (two canals with separate orifices fusing into one canal and one portal of exit). It was found that in both mandibular first and second molars the distal root most often presented with a Type I configuration (one single canal), followed by the Type V configuration (two canals with one orifice splitting into two canals each with their own portal of exit).

Types XIV, XXII and XXIII were not represented in any of the mandibular first or second molars.

4.3.2 Canal classifications grouped by canal number

Canal classifications were separated into four groups depending on the highest number of canals present in the canal system as can be seen in Table 2 below.

Groups	Number of canals	Classifications included in this group
Group 1	One	I
Group 2	Two	II, III, IV, V, VI, VII, XIX
Group 3	Three	VIII, IX, X, XII, XIII, XV, XVI, XVII, XVIII
Group 4	Four or more	XI, XIV, XX, XXI, XXII, XXIII

Table 2. Canal group classifications

4.3.2.1 Mandibular first molars classified by group

Most mesial roots of the mandibular first molars in the present study demonstrated two canals (78.6%, n = 290/369). The second most common canal number in the mesial roots was three canals (20.1%, n = 74/369). The least common canal numbers were four or more canals (0.8%, n = 3/369) or one canal (0.5%, n = 2/369).

Just over half (50.4%, n = 186/369) of the distal roots of the first mandibular molars included in the present study were found to have one canal. Two canals were found to be the second most common root canal number for this root at 42.28% (n = 156/369). The prevalence of three canals was considerably lower in the distal roots of the first mandibular molars than the mesial roots at 7.05% (n = 26/369). Four or more canals were only found in one (0.27%) of the distal

roots of the first mandibular molars included in the present study. The results of mandibular first molars classified by group is demonstrated in Table 3 below.

Group	Mesial root % (n)	Distal root % (n)
1	0.5 (2)	50.4 (186)
2	78.6 (290)	42.3 (156)
3	20 (74)	7 (26)
4	0.8 (3)	0.3 (1)

Table 3. Mandibular first molars: canal number groups

4.3.2.2 Mandibular second molars classified by group

The mesial roots of the mandibular second molars included in this study most commonly demonstrated two canals (81.25%, n = 312/384). One canal was present in 2.34% (n = 9/384) of the second molars, three canals in 16.15% (n = 62/384), and four or more canals in 0.26% (n = 1/384) of the time.

The distal roots of second mandibular molars included in the present study most commonly had one canal (81.25%, n = 312/384). Two canals were identified in 17.19% (n = 66/384) of these distal roots. Only six (1.56%) of these roots demonstrated three canals. None of the distal roots of the mandibular second molars in this study had four or more root canals. The results of the mandibular second molars grouped by canal number can be seen in Table 4 below.

Groups	Mesial root % (n)	Distal root % (n)
1	2.3 (9)	81.3 (312)
2	81.3 (312)	17.2 (66)
3	16.2 (62)	1.6 (6)
4	0.3 (1)	0 (0)

$\mathbf{r}_{\mathbf{u}}$

The combined number of canals for both first and second mandibular molars per mesial and distal root is summarised in the Table 5 and comparative number of canals are summarised in Table 6.

Table 5. Mandibular first and second	molars combined:	canal number groups
--------------------------------------	------------------	---------------------

Groups	Mesial roots % (n)	Distal roots % (n)
1	1.46 (11)	66.14 (498)
2	79.95 (602)	29.48 (222)
3	18.06 (136)	4.25 (32)
4	0.53 (4)	0.13 (1)

Groups	First molar mesial (n)	First molar distal (n)	Second molar mesial (n)	Second molar distal (n)
1	0.5% (2)	50.4% (186)	2.3% (9)	81.3% (312)
2	78.6% (290)	42.3% (156)	81.3% (312)	17.2% (66)
3	20% (74)	7% (26)	16.2% (62)	1.6% (6)
4	0.8% (3)	0.3% (1)	0.3% (1)	0% (0)

Table 6. Canal number groups of mandibular first and second molars per root.

A single canal was significantly more likely to be found in the distal root of the mandibular second molars compared to the first molars. (P < 0.05) A two canal system was significantly more likely to be found in the distal root of the mandibular first molar compared to the second molar. (P < 0.05)

A third canal was significantly more likely to be present in the distal root of the mandibular first molar as compared to the mandibular second molar (P = 0.0002).

Similarly, a third canal was found more often in the mesial root of the mandibular first molar as compared to the mandibular second molar, however this difference was not statistically significant (P > 0.05).

Three canal systems were found more often in the mesial roots than the distal roots of the first and second mandibular molars.

4.3.3 Influence of sex on canal configurations

No correlation between canal configurations and sex was observed. (P > 0.05)

4.3.4 Influence of age on canal configurations

The canal classifications divided into groups were compared to the age cohorts described in the materials and methods of this study. The results from the canal groups and age groups are demonstrated in Tables 7,8,9 and 10.

First molar mesial r	oot		
Group	Younger than 25 years % (n)	25 to 40 years % (n)	Older than 40 years % (n)
1	0.89 (1)	0 (0)	0.84 (1)
2	82.14 (92)	80.43 (111)	73.11 (87)
3	16.96 (19)	18.84 (26)	24.37 (29)
4	0 (0)	0.72 (1)	1.68 (2)

Table 7. Canal distribution per age group	o: Mandibular first molar, mesial root
---	--

 Table 8. Canal distribution per age group: Mandibular first molar distal root

First molar distal root								
Group	Younger than 25 years % (n)	25 to 40 years % (n)	Older than 40 years % (n)					
1	54.46 (61)	48.55 (67)	48.74 (58)					
2	41.07 (46)	44.20 (61)	41.18 (49)					
3	4.46 (5)	6.52 (9)	10.08 (12)					
4	0 (0)	0.72 (1)	0 (0)					

Second molar mesial root						
Group	Younger than 25 years % (n)	25 to 40 years % (n)	Older than 40 years % (n)			
1	5.26 (5)	2.82 (4)	0 (0)			
2	82.11 (78)	79.58 (113)	82.31 (121)			
3	12.63 (12)	17.61 (25)	17.01 (25)			
4	0 (0)	0 (0)	0.68 (1)			

Table 9. Canal distribution per age group: Mandibular second molar mesial root

 Table 10:
 Canal distribution per age group: Mandibular second molar distal root

Second molar distal root							
Group	Younger than 25 years % (n)	25 to 40 years % (n)	Older than 40 years % (n)				
1	88.42 (84)	77.46 (110)	80.27 (118)				
2	9.47 (9)	21.13 (30)	18.37 (27)				
3	2.11 (2)	1.41 (2)	1.36 (2)				
4	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)				

The canal number groups per age group, per root, is summarised in Table 11.

	Below 25 years				25 to 40 years			Over 40 years				
Groups	1 st	1 st	2 nd	2 nd	1 st	1 st	2 nd	2 nd	1 st	1 st	2 nd	2 nd
	Mesial	Distal										
	% (n)											
1	0.89	54.46	5.26	88.42	0	48.55	2.82	77.46	0.84	48.74	0	80.27
	(1)	(61)	(5)	(84)	(0)	(67)	(4)	(110)	(1)	(58)	(0)	(118)
2	82.14	41.07	82.11	9.47	80.43	44.20	79.58	21.13	73.11	41.18	82.31	18.37
	(92)	(46)	(78)	(9)	(111)	(61)	(113)	(30)	(87)	(49)	(121)	(27)
3	16.96	4.46	12.63	2.11	18.84	6.52	17.61	1.41	24.37	10.08	17.01	1.36
	(19)	(5)	(12)	(2)	(26)	(9)	(25)	(2)	(29)	(12)	(25)	(2)
4	0	0	0	0	0.72	0.72	0	0	1.68	0	0.68	0
	(0)	(0)	(0)	(0)	(1)	(1)	(0)	(0)	(2)	(0)	(1)	(0)

 Table 11. All age group data combined

An apparent tendency for the increased prevalence of third canals with increasing age was noted, however the results were not conclusive.

4.3.5 Voxel size

The majority of scans demonstrated a voxel size of 200 (n = 287/300, 95.6%). Of the 300 scans evaluated, a small number were taken at a voxel size of 100 or 150 (n = 13/300, 4.3%).

CHAPTER 5: DISCUSSION

All dental practitioners providing endodontic treatment must have a detailed understanding of both the common and uncommon root number and root canal morphology of all teeth types, as well as anatomical variations thereof. Knowledge specifically regarding the internal and external morphology of molar teeth is especially important to clinicians performing endodontic treatment, as it has been previously demonstrated that the success rate of endodontic treatment is lower in this tooth type.⁹⁴

No data regarding the root number or canal configurations of mandibular molars in a South African population could be found. This study is therefore the first investigation to report on the root and canal morphology of mandibular molar teeth from the South African geographical region and population group. A literature search revealed only four previously published scientific articles regarding root and root canal configurations of other tooth types in South African populations. One study undertaken on human fossils reported the evolution of the premolar in man.⁹⁵ Two publications described the prevalence of the second mesiobuccal canal found in maxillary molars.^{96,97} The fourth study determined the root and root canal configurations of maxillary premolars in a South African sub-population.²²

A failure to locate and treat all canals during root canal treatment may be detrimental to a successful endodontic treatment outcome.²⁸ Rare or complex variations regarding root number and canal configurations should be routinely taught at dental schools to ensure that future clinicians are aware of these variations and their relative prevalence in a practice setting. The provision of accurate data regarding dental anatomy is therefore essential to ensure the best possible outcome of endodontic treatment. The findings of the present study may be used in the endodontic training curriculum of undergraduate dental students.

The injudicious application of scouting or troughing for possible canals when they are not present may increase the risk of adverse treatment outcomes.

41

Clinically locating a middle mesial canal often requires a practitioner to trough the isthmus between the mesiolingual and mesiobuccal canals.⁹⁸ This is the thinnest area of the mesial mandibular root. Scouting and troughing of this area may lead to extensive removal of healthy tooth structure and an increased risk of perforation.⁹⁸ Subjecting a patient to these risks would be unnecessary, and even potentially unethical, if the prevalence of these additional canals is low.⁹⁸ The prevalence of middle mesial canals in the present study was 20% for mandibular first molars and 16.2% for mandibular second molars. It is therefore advisable to search for these additional canals.

5.1 Classification system

The Vertucci classification system with additions of Sert and Bayirli was used in the present study due to the system having been widely used in previous research. This allowed for ease of comparison between the results of the present study and previous investigations. The additions by Sert and Bayirli were included to allow for the reporting of third and fourth canals, which are often present in molar teeth. Vertucci's original classification system of only eight configurations was not well suited to the classification of more complex systems containing additional canals.

In 2017, Ahmed *et al.*,⁹⁹ proposed a new root canal classification system. ⁹⁹ This system is highly accurate for the description of precise root and canal anatomy, especially in teeth with complex anatomy. Buchanan *et al.* (2020), recently compared the Vertucci classification system to the system proposed by Ahmed.²² It was reported from a sample of 601 maxillary premolars that only a very small number of teeth could not be adequately classified using the Vertucci system. The use of Ahmed's newer system in a large study (such as the present study) with many complex configurations would lead to the creation of a high number of different configurations/categories. Using this system would

42

therefore have made meaningful comparison of the results from the present study to previous investigations difficult. For this reason, the Ahmed *et al*. classification system was not considered suitable for use in the present study.

5.2 Root anatomy of human mandibular first and second molars

In the present study, a distribution of one, two, three and four-rooted molars was found. This distribution of root numbers falls within the range of previously reported studies from varying geographical regions as demonstrated in Tables 12 and 13 below.

5.2.1 Mandibular first molar root anatomy

The present study demonstrated a prevalence of 0.3% of one-rooted, 98.7% two-rooted and one percent three-rooted mandibular first molars. These finding corresponded closely to the findings of Nur *et al.* (2014) who also used CBCT. Gulabivala found a higher prevalence of three-rooted mandibular first molars in both a Burmese (2001) and a Thai (2002) population using the clearing and staining technique.

The present study demonstrated a low prevalence of three-rooted first molars, and higher numbers of C-shaped mandibular first molars, than previously studied groups.

First Molars	Country	One rooted (%)	Two rooted (%)	Three rooted (%)	Four rooted (%)	C- shaped (%)
Gulabivala <i>et al.</i> (2001) ⁶⁸	Burmese		89.9	10.1		
Gulabivala <i>et al.</i> (2002) ⁸³	Thai	0.6	85.6	9.4	0.6	3.8
Ahmed <i>et al.</i> 2007 ⁷¹	Sudanese	3	94	3		
Peiris <i>et al.</i> (2007) ⁹¹	Sri Lankan		97	3		
Al-Quda& Awawdeh <i>(</i> 2009) ¹⁰⁰	Jordanian	0	96	4		
Rwenyonyi <i>et al.</i> (2009) ¹⁰¹	Ugandan		100			
Neelakantan <i>et al. (</i> 2010) ⁷⁴	Indian	-	-	-	-	-
Miloglu <i>et al.</i> (2013) ³³	Turkish	0	97.6	2.4		
Silva <i>et al.</i> (2013) ³¹	Brazilian	3	95.3			1.7
Nur <i>et al.</i> (2014) ³⁴	Turkish	0.3	99.2	0.5		
Present study*	South African	0.3	98.7	1		(8.6) *

* C-shaped teeth were excluded from root analysis and only noted as additional data

5.2.2 Mandibular second molar root anatomy

The present study found that mandibular second molars presented with one root 2.6% of the time, two roots 94% of the time, three roots 1.9% of the time, and four roots 0.5% of the time.

One-rooted second mandibular molars were found in similar proportions in a Jordanian sample (2009)⁹² and three-rooted second mandibular molars were found in similar proportions in a Thai population (2002).¹⁰¹

A new observation from the present study was the existence of four-rooted second mandibular molars.

The prevalence of C-shaped canal systems was comparatively low (0.5%) in the present study compared to the other studies.

Second molars	Country	One rooted (%)	Two rooted (%)	Three rooted (%)	Four rooted (%)	C- shaped (%)
Gulabivala <i>et al.</i> (2001) ⁶⁸	Burmese	4.5	73.1			22.4
Gulabivala <i>et al.</i> (2002) ⁸³	Thai	25.3	72	2.7		
Ahmed <i>et al. (</i> 2007) ⁷¹	Sudanese	4	86			10
Peiris <i>et al.</i> (2007) ⁹¹	Sri Lankan		94			6
Al-Quda&Awawdeh (2009) ¹⁰⁰	Jordanian	2	87			10
Rwenyonyi <i>et al.</i> (2009) ¹⁰¹	Ugandan		100			
Neelakantan <i>et al. (</i> 2010) ⁷⁴	Indian		83	9		8
Miloglu <i>et al.</i> (2013) ³³	Turkish	-	-	-	-	-
Silva <i>et al.</i> (2013) ³¹	Brazilian	9.5	83.5	3.5		3.5
Nur <i>et al.</i> (2014) ³⁴	Turkish	10	90			
Present study*	South African	2.6	94	1.9	0.5	(0.5) *

Table 13. Reported root number of mandibular second molars

* C-shaped teeth were excluded from root number analysis and only noted as additional data

5.2.3 Three rooted mandibular molars

Three-rooted teeth are considered to be uncommon anatomical variations in mandibular molars and these teeth are reportedly more prevalent in patients of Asian ethnicity.¹⁰³ No studies describing the prevalence of three-rooted mandibular molars in a South African population could be found.

The three-rooted molars in the present study were classified as either radix entomolaris, radix paramolaris, or the presence of two mesial roots. The distribution of three-rooted mandibular molars is demonstrated in Table 14.

Table 14. Distribution of radix entomolaris, radix paramolaris and two mesial

 roots

	Radix	Radix	Two mesial
	entomolaris % (n)	paramolaris % (n)	roots % (n)
First and second molars combined	40 (6)	7 (1)	53 (8)

Few studies have reported data on three-rooted mandibular molars in patients of African descent. Ferraz and Pecora⁷⁵ found the prevalence of three-rooted mandibular molars in a Brazilian population to be different for participants of Asian descent (15,2%), African descent (7,5%) and Caucasian descent (6,8%). These findings however cannot be extrapolated to people living on the African continent. Other studies reporting findings of patients of African origin found less than four percent prevalence of three-rooted molars in mandibular first molars and no three-rooted second mandibular molar.^{71,101,104} Rwenyonyi *et*

*al.*¹⁰¹ found no mandibular first or second molars (n=447) with more than two roots in a Ugandan population.

The incidence of radix entomolaris has been linked to ethnic origin, with Asian populations demonstrating the highest incidence of up to 30%.¹⁰⁵ Chandra *et al.*¹⁰³ found radix entomolaris in mandibular first molars in a South Indian population to be present in 13.3% of teeth evaluated in their sample.

A study of root anatomy of extracted mandibular molars in a Sudanese population⁷¹ reported a three percent prevalence of three-rooted teeth in mandibular first molars. This study reported no second mandibular molars with three roots. Similarly, another study of extracted first molars in a Senegalese population reported a 3.12% incidence of teeth with a third root.¹⁰⁴

The present study found a one percent prevalence of a third root in mandibular first molars and a 1.9% prevalence in mandibular second molars. When compared with other studies of African populations these figures are low for mandibular first molars and high for mandibular second molars.^{71,101,104}

5.3 Root canal anatomy of mandibular first and second molars

Analysis of the root canal anatomy of mandibular first and second molars in the present study showed that the majority of mesial roots of mandibular first and second molars combined have two canals (80%) and approximately two-thirds of distal roots of mandibular molars (combined) to have one canal (66%). These findings concur with several previous studies.^{73,83,100,106–110}

Middle mesial canals were demonstrated in 20% of mandibular first molars and 16% of mandibular second molars evaluated in the present study. Table 15 demonstrates the findings of the present study compared to previous published data.

47

5.3.1 The effect of age on canal anatomy

In the present study, the relationship between the age and root canal anatomy was evaluated. It was found that the samples from the older age brackets had an inconsistent tendency toward a higher incidence of middle mesial canals than those in the younger age groups. The results were however inconclusive. This phenomenon is in conflict with the findings of the study by Azim *et al.*,⁸⁵ who reported the incidence of middle mesial canals to be significantly higher in younger patients as compared to older patients. The same authors performed a regression analysis in their study, demonstrating age to have an effect, with increasing age resulting in a decreased prevalence of middle mesial canals. A possible explanation for these differences may be the differences in the methodology used. The Azim *et al.*⁸⁵ study used troughing under magnification and the present study analysed CBCT scans. Azim *et al.*⁸⁵ postulated that the lower incidence of middle mesial canals in an older population could be due to ongoing dentine deposition, obliterating the additional, smaller middle mesial canals with increasing age.

In contrast, Ballullaya *et al.*⁸⁸ cited the same biological process, namely secondary dentine deposition, as the method by which a vertical grove forms between the mesiobuccal and mesiolingual canals, leading to the creation of middle mesial canals. The findings of the present study appear to be in agreement with the latter assertion.

48

5.3.2 Middle mesial canals

Previous studies reporting the prevalence of middle mesial canals, including the results of the present study are summarised in Table 15.

Middle mesial canal prevalence							
Study	Year	Country	Sample size	Method	Prevalence (%)		
Skidmore & Bjorndal ⁷³	1971	USA	85	In Vitro	0		
Pineda & Kuttler ¹²⁷	1972	Mexico	600	In Vitro	0		
Vertucci ¹²⁸	1974	USA	100	In Vitro	1		
Pomeranz ¹²⁹	1981	USA	100	In Vivo	12		
Fabra-Campos ¹⁰⁷	1985	Spain	145	In Vivo	2.1		
Walker ¹³⁰	1988	Chinese	100	In Vitro	1		
Fabra-Campos ¹³¹	1989	Spain	760	In Vivo	2.6		
Goel ⁸⁹	1991	India	60	In Vivo	15		
Caliskan <i>et al.</i> ¹¹¹	1995	Turkey	100	In Vitro	3.4		
Rocha <i>et al.</i> ¹¹²	1996	Brazil	199	In Vitro	-		
Kartal & Cimilli ⁶⁶	1997	Turkey	697	In Vitro	-		
Zaatar <i>et al.¹¹³</i>	1997	Kuwait	147	In Vivo	0		
Sperber & Moreau ¹⁰⁴	1998	Senegal	480	In Vitro	0		
Zaatar <i>et al.¹¹⁴</i>	1998	Kuwait	49	In Vitro	-		
Al-Nazhan ¹⁰⁸	1999	Saudi Arabia	251	In Vivo	0		
De Carvahlo & Zuolo ¹¹⁵	2000	Brazil	204	In Vitro	21.7		

Table 15. Prevalence of middle mesial canals including present study

Wasti <i>et al.</i> ¹¹⁶	2001	Pakistan	30	In Vitro	3.3
Sarkar ¹¹⁷ (deciduous teeth)	2002	India	10	In Vitro	70
Sert & Bayirli ²⁵	2004	Turkey	400	In Vitro	1.5
Marroquin <i>et al.¹¹⁸</i>	2004	Egypt	286	In Vitro	-
Villegas <i>et al.</i> ¹¹⁹	2004	Japan	63	In Vitro	-
Jung <i>et al.¹²⁰</i>	2005	Germany	42	In Vitro	-
Cimilli <i>et al.</i> ¹²¹	2006	Turkey	102	In Vitro	-
Navarro ¹²²	2007	Spain	27	In Vitro	14.8
Pattanshetti <i>et al.</i> ¹⁰⁹	2008	Kuwait	110	In Vivo	-
Shahi ¹²³	2008	Iran	209	In Vitro	1
Arora and Tewari ¹²⁴	2009	India	100	In Vitro	-
Chen ¹¹⁰	2009	Taiwan	183	In Vitro	6
Al-Qudah & Awawdeh ¹⁰⁰	2009	Jordan	330	In Vitro	6
Rwenyonyi <i>et al.¹⁰¹</i>	2009	Uganda	447	In Vivo	0
Karapinar-Kazandag <i>et al.</i> 128	2010	Turkey	96	In Vitro	20
Gu <i>et al.</i> ¹²⁶	2010	Chinese	45	In Vitro	2.2
Wang <i>et al.</i> ³²	2010	Chinese	410	In Vivo	2.7
Kucukkaya <i>et al.</i> 63	2014	Turkey	100	In Vitro	12
Azim <i>et al.⁸⁵</i>	2015	USA	91	In Vivo	46
Nosrat <i>et al.⁸⁴</i>	2015	USA	75	In Vivo	20
Sherwani <i>et al.</i> ⁸⁷	2016	India	258	In Vivo	28
Tahmasbi <i>et al.</i> ³⁵	2017	USA	122	In Vivo	16
Kantilieraki <i>et al.</i> 27	2019	Greek	949	In Vivo	0.2
Present study	2019		753	In Vivo	18

The prevalence of middle mesial canals has been found to be varied when looking at the results in the Table 15. The lowest result being zeros and the highest being the outlier of Sarkar (2002) with a result of 70% in deciduous teeth. In 2015, Azim reported the second highest prevalence of 46% in a study undertaken in the United States of America. Sherwani reported the third highest prevalence of 28% in a study of an Indian population undertaken in 2016.

The current study reported a moderately higher prevalence rate of 18% with five other studies reporting between 15 and 25%.^{35,84,89,115,125}



Figure 5: Middle mesial canal of a mandibular first molar

Root and canal configurations of mandibular molars using CBCT, with an emphasis on middle mesial canals



Figure 6: Middle mesial canal of a mandibular second molar

5.3.3 Middle distal canals

The present study found middle distal canals to be present in seven percent of mandibular first molars and less than two percent of mandibular second molars. In the absence of any published data, this seems to be the highest prevalence of middle distal canals observed in mandibular first molars reported in the scientific literature.

Literature regarding the prevalence of middle distal canals is scarce and previous findings range from 0.2% to three percent, with one outlier of 10% found in mandibular second molars of a Sudanese population.⁷¹ A possible explanation for the higher prevalence of middle distal canals in mandibular molars may be that both the Sudanese and South-African studies included mainly patients of African origin. Future research into other African populations may be valuable in determining if an increased prevalence of three and more

canals in the distal root systems could be attributed to ethnicity or geographical area.

Table 16 summarises previous studies and case reports regarding middle distal canals published in the literature.

Study	Sample size	Population	Mandibular first molars %	Mandibular second molars %	Mandibular molars combined %
Goel <i>et al.</i> ⁸⁹	60	Indian	1.7		
Caliskan <i>et</i> al. ¹¹¹	100	Turkish			1.7
Gulabivala et al. ⁶⁸	139	Burmese	0.7		
Gulabivala <i>et al.⁸³</i>	103 first, 54 second	Thai	1.9	1.9	
Sert et al.142	200	Turkish	1		
Ahmed <i>et</i> al. ⁷¹	100first,100second	Sudanese	3	10	
Al-Qudah and Awawdeh ⁹²	330 first. 355 second	Jordanian	1	0.3	
Current study	369 first,384 second	South African	7.1	1.6	
Case reports	6				

Table 16. Prevalence of middle distal canals including present study

Barletta *et al.,*¹³⁴ Reeh,¹³⁸ Chandra *et al.,*¹³⁶ Stroner *et al.,*¹³⁷ Beatty and Interian,¹³³ Kimura and Matsumoto,¹⁴⁰ Friedman *et al.,*⁸² Lee *et al.,*⁸⁰ Ghoddusi *et al.,*⁸¹ Jain,¹⁴¹ Kottoor *et al.,*¹³⁵ Mushtaq *et al.,*¹³⁹ Baziar *et al.*¹³²



Figure 7: Middle distal canal on a mandibular first molars - coronal view



Figure 8: Middle distal canal of a mandibular first molar – axial view

5.4 Rationale for study design

Cone beam computed tomography was selected as the preferred methodology for use in the present study due to the large sample requiring evaluation. A large study sample was required to ensure reliability of the results in the event of a low prevalence of additional anatomy, such as middle mesial canals. Other methods of evaluation, such as the clearing and staining technique, may have been prohibitively time intensive. Furthermore, CBCT has been shown to be an accurate method of determining root and canal anatomy and has been used by several previous investigators.^{29,61,143–145}

The resolution of CBCT is lower than micro-computerised tomography (MicroCT) scanning. A 2016 study found MicroCT technology to result in clearer images as compared CBCT.¹⁴⁶ MicroCT however cannot be used on living subjects due to the high level of ionising radiation. *Ex vivo*, CBCT has been demonstrated to be as reliable as physically troughing under magnification,²⁹ and as accurate as the clearing and staining technique (Neelakantan, 2010). Therefore, CBCT may be used as a reliable method for studying root and canal anatomy in large sample sizes.

In the present study, several CBCT scans were found to be difficult to interpret due to the severe curvature of the roots. This issue was especially problematic in certain mesial roots of mandibular molars. Severe root curvature may have resulted in the exclusion of some teeth from the present study, however, only a small number of teeth were excluded from the present study for this reason.

Examiner interpretation may have resulted in the erroneous classification of some root canal anatomy. These errors were more likely to occur in instances where the difference between two potential canal configurations was subtle. An example of such an error may exist in deciding between a Vertucci Type II or a Vertucci Type IV configuration. The only difference between these configurations is whether the canal system demonstrates one or two apical

portals of exit. Such errors were unlikely to have had any meaningful impact on the results of the present study.

5.5 Limitations of study design

One limitation of this study was that the race of the subjects was not recorded. Previously, studies have suggested that race could influence dental root and canal anatomy.^{147–149}The patients attending the Oral and Dental Hospital however self-report race, which may have led to inaccuracies in the data if included. Furthermore, given the complex history surrounding race in South Africa, data collection amongst racial lines may be a sensitive subject. South Africa has a diverse population regarding both ethnicity and race and the sub-population included in the present study was not homogenous along any racial lines. No assertions could therefore be made as to whether or not race or ethnicity of individuals may have impacted the results of the present study.

5.6 C-shaped canal systems

The prevalence of C-shaped molars was noted in the present study; however, it was decided not to classify C-shaped molars as the classification of these teeth was considered to fall outside of the aims this investigation. C-shaped root canal systems are classified using a unique system, i.e. Melton's classification,¹⁵⁰ with modifications and additions by Fan *et al.*¹⁵¹ At the outset a high prevalence of these teeth in the mandibular molars of a South African population was not anticipated. Future research regarding the classification of C-shaped canal systems may however be valuable in a South African population, as a prevalence of nearly eight percent was found to exist in the mandibular second molars evaluated in the present study.

CHAPTER 6: CONCLUSIONS

In the South African sub-population investigated in the present study, the following conclusions were made:

- a diverse range of root number and canal configurations existed in mandibular first and second molars.
- root number and canal configurations fell within previously reported ranges except for the prevalence of middle distal canals in mandibular first molars (seven percent).
- middle mesial canals were found in nearly one fifth of mandibular first and second molars evaluated and fell within previous ranges, accepting the null-hypothesis.
- C-shaped canals were found in just over seven percent of mandibular second molars.
- A low number of three- and four-rooted mandibular molars were observed.
- Age and sex had no influence on root number or canal configurations in accordance with the null-hypothesis.
- the Vertucci classification system with the additions of Sert and Bayirli can be used to successfully describe root canal configurations in mandibular molars.
- CBCT is a viable modality to evaluate root and canal configuration.

In summary, the null hypothesis regarding root number and canal configurations if the variables of sex and age were considered, and the

57

proportion of middle mesial canals in a South African sup-population was accepted as no significant differences could be found. The null hypothesis regarding the proportion of middle distal canals in a South African suppopulation was rejected as a high proportion of this configuration was seen in mandibular first molars.

REFERENCES

- 1. Vertucci FJ. Root canal anatomy of the human permanent teeth. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol. 1984;58(5):589–99.
- 2. Raj UJ, Mylswamy S. Root canal morphology of maxillary second premolars in an Indian population. J Conserv Dent. 2010;13(3):148–51.
- 3. Al-Ghananeem MMF, Haddadin K, Al-Khreisat AS, Al-Weshah M, Al-Habahbeh N. The number of roots and canals in the maxillary second premolars in a group of Jordanian population. Int J Dent. 2014;2014:1–4.
- 4. Kartal N, Özçelik B, Cimilli H. Root canal morphology of maxillary premolars. J Endod. 1998;24(6):417–9.
- Pécora JD, Sousa Neto MD, Saquy PC, Woelfel JB. In vitro study of root canal anatomy of maxillary second premolars. Braz Dent J. 1993;3(2):81–
 5.
- Scarlatescu S, Didilescu AC, Stratul SI, Rusu D, Grigore M, Greabu M, et al. Root canal morphology of mandibular central incisors in a southeastern Romanian population: Endodontic and periodontal implications. Timisoara Med J. 2010;60(4):280–3.
- Thota LB, Gunaranjan T, Krishna VN, Sridhar M, Reddy AEC, Madhusudhana K. Root canal morphology of mandibular central incisors in Nellore population. Int J Oral Care Res. 2016;4(1):8–10.
- Shaikh MA, Kalhoro FALI, Sangi L. Frequency of second canal in mandibular lateral incisors (In Vitro). Pakistan Oral Dent J. 2014;34(1):147–9.
- Al-Fouzan K, Al-Rejaie M, AlManee A, Jan J. Incidence of two canals in extracted mandibular incisors teeth of Saudi Arabian samples. Saudi Endod J. 2012;2(2):65–9.
- Hosoya N, Yoshida T, Iino F, Arai T, Mishima A, Kobayashi K. Detection of a secondary mesio-buccal canal in maxillary first molar: A comparative study. J Conserv Dent. 2012;15(2):127–31.

- 11. Imura N, Hata GI, Toda T, Otani SM, Fagundes MI. Two canals in mesiobuccal roots of maxillary molars. Int Endod J. 1998;31(6):410–4.
- Reis AG, Grazziotin-Soares R, Barletta FB, Fontanella VRC, Mahl CRW. Second canal in mesiobuccal root of maxillary molars is correlated with root third and patient age: A cone-beam computed tomographic study. J Endod. 2013;39(5):588–92.
- Das S, Warhadpande M, Redij S, Jibhkate N, Sabir H. Frequency of second mesiobuccal canal in permanent maxillary first molars using the operating microscope and selective dentin removal: A clinical study. Contemp Clin Dent. 2015;6(1):74.
- Betancourt P, Navarro P, Muñoz G, Fuentes R. Prevalence and location of the secondary mesiobuccal canal in 1,100 maxillary molars using cone beam computed tomography. BMC Med Imaging. 2016;16(1):20–3.
- 15. Carabelli G. Anatomie des Mundes. Viena: Braumüller and Seidel; 1842.
- 16. Black G. Descriptive Anatomy of the Human Teeth. Philadelphia: The Wilmington Dental Manufacturing Co.; 1842.
- 17. Jain A, Bahuguna R. Root canal morphology of mandibular first premolar in a Gujarati population an in vitro study. Dent Res J. 2011;8(3):118–22.
- Vertucci FJ. Root canal morphology of mandibular premolars. J Am Dent Assoc. 1978;97(1):47–50.
- Parekh V, Shah N, Joshi H. Root canal morphology and variations of mandibular premolars by clearing technique: An in vitro study. J Contemp Dent Pract. 2011;12(4):318–21.
- 20. Kuzekanani M, Najafipour R. Prevalence and distribution of radix paramolaris in the mandibular first and second molars of an Iranian population. J Int Soc Prev Community Dent. 2017;8(3):240–4.
- Habib AA, Kalaji MN, Al Saysd TJ, Al Jawfi KA. Root canal configurations of the first and second mandibular premolars in the population of North Syria. J Taibah Univ Med Sci. 2015;10(4):391–5.

- Buchanan GD, Gamieldien MY, Tredoux S, Vally ZI. Root and canal configurations of maxillary premolars in a South African subpopulation using cone beam computed tomography and two classification systems. J Oral Sci. 2020;62(1):93–7.
- Weine FS, Pasiewicz RA, Rice RT. Canal configuration of the mandibular second molar using a clinically oriented in vitro method. J Endod. 1988;14(5):207–13.
- 24. Bansal R, Hegde S, Astekar MS. Classification of Root Canal Configurations: A review and a new proposal of nomenclature system for root canal configuration. J Clin Diagn Res. 2018;12(5):ZE01-5.
- 25. Sert S, Bayirli GS. Evaluation of the root canal configurations of the mandibular and maxillary permanent teeth by gender in the Turkish population. J Endod. 2004;30(6):391–8.
- Rezaeian M, Rouhani Tonekaboni M, Iranmanesh F. Evaluating the root canal morphology of permanent maxillary first molars in iranian population. Iran Endod J. 2018;13(1):78–82.
- Kantilieraki E, Del antoni A, Angelopoulos C, Beltes P. Evaluation of root and root canal morphology of mandibular first and second molars in a Greek population: A CBCT study. Eur Endod J. 2019;4(2):62–8.
- 28. Tabassum S, Khan FR. Failure of endodontic treatment: The usual suspects. Eur J Dent. 2016;10(1):144–7.
- Chavda SM, Garg SA. Advanced methods for identification of middle mesial canal in mandibular molars: An in vitro study. Endodontology. 2016;28:92–6.
- Arayasantiparb R, Wanichwetin W, Banomyong D. Prevalence and morphology of middle mesial canals in a group of Thai permanent mandibular molars from cone-beam computed tomography images. M Dent J. 2017;37(3):281–7.
- 31. Silva EJNL, Nejaim Y, Silva A V., Haiter-Neto F, Cohenca N. Evaluation of root canal configuration of mandibular molars in a Brazilian population
by using cone-beam computed tomography: An in vivo study. J Endod. 2013;39(7):849–52.

- Wang Y, Zheng Q, Zhou X, Tang L, Wang Q, Zheng G, et al. Evaluation of the root and canal morphology of mandibular first permanent molars in a western Chinese population by cone-beam computed tomography. J Endod. 2010;36(11):1786–9.
- 33. Miloglu O, Arslan H, Barutcigil C, Cantekin K. Evaluating root and canal configuration of mandibular first molars with cone beam computed tomography in a Turkish population. J Dent Sci. 2013;8(1):80–6.
- 34. Nur B, Ok E, Colak M, Gungor E, Altunsoy M, Aglarci O. Evaluation of the root and canal morphology of mandibular permanent molars in a southeastern Turkish population using cone-beam computed tomography. Eur J Dent. 2014;8(2):154–9.
- Tahmasbi M, Jalali P, Nair MK, Barghan S, Nair UP. Prevalence of middle mesial canals and isthmi in the mesial root of mandibular molars: An in vivo cone-beam computed tomographic study. J Endod. 2017;43(7):1080–3.
- Ghobashy AM, Nagy MM, Bayoumi AA. Evaluation of root and canal morphology of maxillary permanent molars in an Egyptian population by cone-beam computed tomography. J Endod. 2017;43(7):7030–9.
- 37. Van der Vyver P, Vorster M. Radix entomolaris : Literature review and case report. SADJ. 2017;72(3):113–7.
- Cassim I. A novel use of the Reciproc R25 endodontic file for root canal obturation. SADJ. 2014;69(10):458–62.
- 39. Basrani B. endodontic irrigation, chemical disinfection of the root canal system. Switzerland: Springer; 2015. 15,157 p.
- 40. Akhlaghi NM, Dadresanfar B, Darmiani S, Moshari A. Effect of master apical file size and taper on irrigation and cleaning of the apical third of curved canals. J Dent (Tehran). 2014;11(2):188–95.

- 41. Chugal N, Lin L. Endodontic prognosis, clinical guide for optimal treatment outcome. Switzerland: Springer; 2017.
- 42. Patel S, Barnes J. The principles of endodontics. 2nd ed. UK: Oxford University Press; 2013. 77,137-138 p.
- Hegde V, Singh G. Step by step root canal treatment. New Delhi: Jaypee Brothers Medical Publishers; 2006. 16 p.
- 44. Friedman S. Prognosis of initial endodontic therapy. Endod Top. 2002;2(1):59–88.
- Estrela C, Holland R, Estrela CRA, Alencar AHG, Sousa-Neto MD, Pecora JD. Characterisation of successful root canal treatment. Braz Dent J. 2014;25(1):3–11.
- 46. Iqbal A. The factors responsible for endodontic treatment failure in the permanent dentitions of the patients reported to the College of Dentistry, the University of Aljouf, Kingdom of Saudi Arabia. J Clin Diagn Res. 2016;10(5):ZC146-8.
- 47. Srinivasan R, Raghu R. Treatment outcomes in Endodontics. J Oper Dent Endod. 2016;1(1):13–7.
- Daokar S, Kalekar A. Endodontic failures-a review. J Dent Med Sci. 2013;4(5):5–10.
- 49. Patel B. Endodontic diagnosis, pathology, and treatment planning. Switzerland: Springer; 2015. 104 p.
- 50. Ingle J, Bakland L, Baumgartner J. Ingle's Endodontics. 6th ed. Ontario: BC Decker Inc; 2008. 154, 1163 p.
- 51. Garg N, Garg A. Textbook of endodontics. New Delhi: Jaypee Brothers Medical Publishers; 2014. 172, 322 p.
- 52. Hargeaves K, Berman L. Cohen's pathways of the pulp. 11th ed. Missouri: Elsivier; 2016. 38-42, 478-479 p.

- Witherspoon DE, Small JC, Regan JD. Missed canal systems are the most likely basis for endodontic retreatment of molars. Tex Dent J. 2013;130(2):127–39.
- 54. Allen RK, Newton CW, Brown CE. A statistical analysis of surgical and nonsurgical endodontic retreatment cases. J Endod. 1989;15(6):261.
- 55. Hoen MM, Pink FE. Contemporary endodontic retreatments: An analysis based on clinical treatment findings. J Endod. 2002;28(12):834–6.
- Song M, Kim HC, Lee W, Kim E. Analysis of the cause of failure in nonsurgical endodontic treatment by microscopic inspection during endodontic microsurgery. J Endod. 2011;37(11):1516–9.
- 57. Strindberg LZ. The dependence of the results of pulp therapy on certain factors. An analytic study based on radiographic and clinical follow-up examination. Acta odontol scand. 1956;14(suppl):21.
- 58. Friedman S, Mor C. The success of endodontic therapy-healing and functionality. J Calif Dent Assoc. 2004;32(6):493–503.
- Berrezouga L, Bouguezzi A, Belkhir MS. Outcome of initial endodontic treatment performed, by one specialist, in 122 Tunisian patients: A retrospective study. Int J Dent. 2018;2018:1–10.
- Salehrabi R, Rotstein I. Endodontic treatment outcomes in a large patient population in the USA: an epidemiological study. J Endod. 2004;30(12):846–50.
- 61. Neelakantan P, Subbarao C, Subbarao C V. Comparative evaluation of modified canal staining and clearing technique, cone-beam computed tomography, peripheral quantitative computed tomography, spiral computed tomography, and plain and contrast medium-enhanced digital radiography in studying root canals. J Endod. 2010;36(9):1547–51.
- Carns EJ, Skidmore AE. Configurations and deviations of root canals of maxillary first premolars. Oral Surg, Oral Med Oral Pathol. 1973;36(6):880–6.

- 63. Kucukkaya S, Nagaş E, Tatar İ, Celik H, Ömer G. Middle mesial canal in mandibular first molars: A micro-CT study. EC Dent Sci. 2014;1(1):4–10.
- 64. Kumar M, Shanavas M, Sidappa A, Kiran M. Cone beam computed tomography know its secrets. J Int Oral Heal. 2015;7(2):64–8.
- Spin-Neto R, Gotfredsen E, Wenzel A. Impact of voxel size variation on CBCT-based diagnostic outcome in dentistry: a systematic review. J Digit Imaging. 2013;26(4):813–20.
- 66. Kartal N, Cimilli HK. The degrees and configurations of mesial canal curvatures of mandibular first molars. J Endod. 1997;23(6):358–62.
- 67. Kartal N, Yanikoğlu FC. Root canal morphology of mandibular incisors. J Endod. 1992;18(11):562–4.
- 68. Gulabivala K, Aung TH, Alavi A, Ng YL. Root and canal morphology of Burmese mandibular molars. Int Endod J. 2001;34(5):359–70.
- De Pablo ÓV, Estevez R, Péix Sánchez M, Heilborn C, Cohenca N. Root anatomy and canal configuration of the permanent mandibular first molar: A systematic review. J Endod. 2010;36(12):1919–31.
- Cleghorn BM, Christie WH, Dong CCS. The root and root canal morphology of the human mandibular second premolar: a literature review. J Endod. 2007;33(9):1031–7.
- Ahmed HA, Abu-bakr NH, Yahia NA, Ibrahim YE. Root and canal morphology of permanent mandibular molars in a Sudanese population. Int Endod J. 2007;40(10):766–71.
- 72. Przesmycka A, Tomczyk J. Differentiation of root canal morphology a review of the literature. Anthropol Rev. 2016;79(3):221–39.
- 73. Skidmore AE, Bjorndal AM. Root canal morphology of the human mandibular first molar. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol. 1971;32(5):778– 84.

- Neelakantan P, Subbarao C, Subbarao CV, Ravindranath M. Root and canal morphology of mandibular second molars in an Indian population. J Endod. 2010;36(8):1319–22.
- 75. Ferraz JA, Pécora JD. Three-rooted mandibular molars in patients of Mongolian, Caucasian and Negro origin. Braz Dent J. 1993;3(2):113–7.
- 76. Steelman R. Incidence of an accessory distal root on mandibular first permanent molars in Hispanic children. ASDC J Dent Child. 53(2):122–3.
- 77. Shemesh A, Levin A, Katzenell V, Ben Itzhak J, Levinson O, Zini A, et al. Prevalence of 3- and 4-rooted first and second mandibular molars in the Israeli population. J Endod. 2015;41(3):338–42.
- Peiris R, Pitakotuwage N, Takahashi M, Ohzeki S, Nakayama M, Sakurai S, et al. Mandibular permanent second molar with four roots and root canals: a case report. Odontology. 2009;97(1):51–3.
- 79. Kottoor J, Albuquerque DV, Velmurugan N, Sumitha M. Four-rooted mandibular first molar with an unusual developmental root fusion line: a case report. Case Rep Dent. 2012;2012:1–4.
- Lee S-J, Jang K-H, Spangberg LSWW, Kim E, Jung I-Y, Lee C-Y, et al. Three-dimensional visualization of a mandibular first molar with three distal roots using computer-aided rapid prototyping. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol Endod. 2006;101(5):668–74.
- 81. Ghoddusi J, Naghavi N, Zarei M, Rohani E. Mandibular first molar with four distal canals. J Endod. 2007;33(12):1481–3.
- 82. Friedman S, Moshonov J, Stabholz A. Five root canals in a mandibular first molar. Endod Dent Traumatol. 1986;2(5):226–8.
- 83. Gulabivala K, Opasanon A, Ng Y -L., Alavi A. Root and canal morphology of Thai mandibular molars. Int Endod J. 2002;35(1):56–62.
- Nosrat A, Deschenes RJ, Tordik PA, Hicks ML, Fouad AF. Middle mesial canals in mandibular molars: Incidence and related factors. J Endod. 2015;41(1):28–32.

- 85. Azim AA, Deutsch AS, Solomon CS. Prevalence of middle mesial canals in mandibular molars after guided troughing under high magnification: An in vivo investigation. J Endod. 2015;41(2):164–8.
- Petridis XM, Dechouniotis G, Kondylidou V, Georgopou MK. Middle mesial canal in mandibular molars: review and clinical case reports. ENDO (London England). 2012;6(2):143–52.
- 87. Sherwani OK, Kumar A, Tewari R, Mishra S, Andrabi SUN, Alam S. Frequency of middle mesial canals in mandibular first molars in North Indian population an in vivo study. Saudi Endod J. 2016;6(2):66–70.
- 88. Ballullaya S, Vemuri S, Kumar P. Variable permanent mandibular first molar: Review of literature. J Conserv Dent. 2013;16(2):99–110.
- Goel NK, Gill KS, Taneja JR. Study of root canals configuration in mandibular first permanent molar. J Indian Soc Pedod Prev Dent. 1991;8(1):12–4.
- Filpo-Perez C, Bramante CM, Villas-Boas MH, Húngaro Duarte MA, Versiani MA, Ordinola-Zapata R. Micro-computed tomographic analysis of the root canal morphology of the distal root of mandibular first molar. J Endod. 2015;41(2):231–6.
- 91. Peiris R, Takahashi M, Sasaki K, Kanazawa E. Root and canal morphology of permanent mandibular molars in a Sri Lankan population. Odontology. 2007;95(1):16–23.
- 92. Al-Qudah AA, Awawdeh LA. Root canal morphology of mandibular incisors in a Jordanian population. Int Endod J. 2006;39(11):873–7.
- Yang Z-P, Yang S-F, Lin Y-C, Shay J-C, Chi C-Y. C-shaped root canals in mandibular second molars in a Chinese population. Dent Traumatol. 1988;4(4):160–3.
- Ng YL, Mann V, Gulabivala K. Tooth survival following non-surgical root canal treatment: A systematic review of the literature. Int Endod J. 2010;43(3):171–89.

- Moore NC, Thackeray JF, Hublin J, Skinner MM. Premolar root and canal variation in South African Plio-Pleistocene specimens attributed to Australopithecus africanus and Paranthropus robustus. J Hum Evol. 2016;93:46–62.
- 96. Fernandes NA, Herbst D, Postma TC, Bunn BK. The prevalence of second canals in the mesiobuccal root of maxillary molars: A cone beam computed tomography study. Aust Endod J. 2018; 45(1):46–50.
- Martins J, Alkhawas M, Altaki Z, Bellardini G, Berti L, Boveda C, Chaniotis A, Flynn D. Worldwide analyses of maxillary first molar second mesiobuccal prevalence: A multicenter cone-beam computed tomographic study. J Endod. 2018;44(11):1641–9.
- Madan N, Prakash V, Geethapriya N, Vivekanandhan P, Subbiya A. Middle mesial canals in mandibular permanent molars – a case series and report. J Dent Med Sci. 2017;16(9):85–9.
- Ahmed HMA, Versiani MA, De-Deus G, Dummer PMH. A new system for classifying root and root canal morphology. Int Endod J. 2017;50(8):761– 70.
- 100. Al-Qudah AA, Awawdeh LA. Root and canal morphology of mandibular first and second molar teeth in a jordanian population. Int Endod J. 2009;42(9):775–84.
- 101. Rwenyonyi CM, Kutesa A, Muwazi LM, Buwembo W. Root and canal morphology of mandibular first and second permanent molar teeth in a Ugandan population. Odontology. 2009;97(2):92–6.
- 102. Alavi AM, Opasanon A, Ng Y-L, Gulabivala K. Root and canal morphology of Thai maxillary molars. Int Endod J. 2002;35(5):478–85.
- 103. Chandra SS, Chandra S, Shankar P, Indira R. Prevalence of radix entomolaris in mandibular permanent first molars: A study in a South Indian population. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol Endod. 2011;112(3):e77–82.

- 104. Sperber GH, Moreau JL. Study of the number of roots and canals in Senegalese first permanent mandibular molars. Int Endod J. 1998;31(2):117–22.
- 105. Mukhaimer R, Azizi Z. Incidence of radix entomolaris in mandibular first molars in Palestinian population: a clinical investigation. Int sch res Not. 2014;2014:1–5.
- 106. Reuben J, Velmurugan N, Kandaswamy D. the evaluation of root canal morphology of the mandibular first molar in an Indian population using spiral computed tomography scan: an in vitro study. J Endod. 2008;34(2):212–5.
- 107. Fabra-Campos H. Unusual root anatomy of mandibular first molars. J Endod. 1985;11(12):568–72.
- 108. al-Nazhan S. Incidence of four canals in root-canal-treated mandibular first molars in a Saudi Arabian sub-population. Int Endod J. 1999;32(1):49–52.
- 109. Pattanshetti N, Gaidhane M, Al Kandari AM. Root and canal morphology of the mesiobuccal and distal roots of permanent first molars in a Kuwait population a clinical study. Int Endod J. 2008;41(9):755–62.
- Chen G, Yao H, Tong C. Investigation of the root canal configuration of mandibular first molars in a Taiwan Chinese population. Int Endod J. 2009;42(11):1044–9.
- 111. Calişkan MK, Pehlivan Y, Sepetçioğlu F, Türkün M, Tuncer SS. Root canal morphology of human permanent teeth in a Turkish population. J Endod. 1995;21(4):200–4.
- 112. Rocha LF, Sousa Neto MD, Fidel SR, da Costa WF, Pécora JD. External and internal anatomy of mandibular molars. Braz Dent J. 1996;7(1):33–40.
- 113. Zaatar EI, Al-Kandari AM, Alhomaidah S, Al-Yasin IM. Frequency of endodontic treatment in Kuwait: radiographic evaluation of 846 endodontically treated teeth. J Endod. 1997;23(7):453–6.

- 114. Zaatar El, al Anizi SA, al Duwairi Y. A study of the dental pulp cavity of mandibular first permanent molars in the Kuwaiti population. J Endod. 1998;24(2):125–7.
- 115. de Carvalho MC, Zuolo ML. Orifice locating with a microscope. J Endod. 2000;26(9):532–4.
- 116. Wasti F, Shearer AC, Wilson NH. Root canal systems of the mandibular and maxillary first permanent molar teeth of south Asian Pakistanis. Int Endod J. 2001;34(4):263–6.
- 117. Sarkar S, Rao AP. Number of root canals, their shape, configuration, accessory root canals in radicular pulp morphology. A preliminary study. J Indian Soc Pedod Prev Dent. 2002;20(3):93–7.
- Marroquín BB, El-Sayed MAA, Willershausen-Zönnchen B. Morphology of the physiological foramen: I. Maxillary and mandibular molars. J Endod. 2004;30(5):321–8.
- 119. Villegas JC, Yoshioka T, Kobayashi C, Suda H. Frequency of transverse anastomoses with and without apical communication in Japanese population teeth. Aust Endod J. 2004;30(2):50–2.
- 120. Jung M, Lommel D, Klimek J. The imaging of root canal obturation using micro-CT. Int Endod J. 2005;38(9):617–26.
- 121. Cimilli H, Mumcu G, Cimilli T, Kartal N, Wesselink P. The correlation between root canal patterns and interorificial distance in mandibular first molars. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol Endod. 2006;102(2):e16-21.
- 122. Navarro LF, Luzi A, García AHAA, García AHAA. Third canal in the mesial root of permanent mandibular first molars: review of the literature and presentation of 3 clinical reports and 2 in vitro studies. Med Oral Patol Oral Cir Bucal. 2007;12(8):E605-9.
- 123. Shahi S, Yavari HR, Rahimi S, Torkamani R. Root canal morphology of human mandibular first permanent molars in an Iranian population. J Dent Res Dent Clin Dent Prospects. 2008;2(1):20–3.

- 124. Arora S, Tewari S. The morphology of the apical foramen in posterior teeth in a North Indian population. Int Endod J. 2009;42(10):930–9.
- 125. Karapinar-Kazandag M, Basrani BR, Friedman S. The operating microscope enhances detection and negotiation of accessory mesial canals in mandibular molars. J Endod. 2010;36(8):1289–94.
- 126. Gu Y, Lu Q, Wang H, Ding Y, Wang P, Ni L. Root canal morphology of permanent three-rooted mandibular first molars - part I: pulp floor and root canal system. J Endod. 2010;36(6):990–4.
- 127. Pineda F, Kuttler Y. Mesiodistal and buccolingual roentgenographic investigation of 7,275 root canals. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol. 1972;33(1):101–10.
- 128. Vertucci FJ, Williams RG. Root canal anatomy of the mandibular first molar. J N J Dent Assoc. 1974;45(3):27–8.
- Pomeranz HH, Eidelman DL, Goldberg MG. Treatment considerations of the middle mesial canal of mandibular first and second molars. J Endod. 1981;7(12):565–8.
- 130. Walker RT. Root form and canal anatomy of mandibular first molars in a southern Chinese population. Endod Dent Traumatol. 1988;4(1):19–22.
- 131. Fabra-Campos H. Three canals in the mesial root of mandibular first permanent molars: a clinical study. Int Endod J. 1989;22(1):39–43.
- 132. Baziar H, Daneshvar F, Mohammadi A, Jafarzadeh H. Endodontic management of a mandibular first molar with four canals in a distal root by using cone-beam computed tomography: a case report. J Oral Maxillofac Res. 2014;5(1):1–5.
- 133. Beatty RG, Interian CM. A mandibular first molar with five canals: report of case. J Am Dent Assoc. 1985;111(5):769–71.
- 134. Barletta FB, Dotto SR, Reis M de S, Ferreira R, Travassos RMC. Mandibular molar with five root canals. Aust Endod J. 2008;34(3):129–32.

- Kottoor J, Sudha R, Velmurugan N. Middle distal canal of the mandibular first molar: a case report and literature review. Int Endod J. 2010;43(8):714–22.
- 136. Chandra SS, Rajasekaran M, Shankar P, Indira R. Endodontic management of a mandibular first molar with three distal canals confirmed with the aid of spiral computerized tomography: a case report. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol Endod. 2009;108(4):e77-81.
- 137. Stroner WF, Remeikis NA, Carr GB. Mandibular first molar with three distal canals. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol. 1984;57(5):554–7.
- 138. Reeh ES. Seven canals in a lower first molar. J Endod. 1998;24(7):497–9.
- 139. Mushtaq M, Farooq R, Rashid A, Robbani I. Spiral computed tomographic evaluation and endodontic management of a mandibular first molar with three distal canals. J Conserv Dent. 2011;14(2):196–8.
- 140. Kimura Y, Matsumoto K. Mandibular first molar with three distal root canals. Int Endod J. 2000;33(5):468–70.
- 141. Jain S. Mandibular first molar with three distal canals. J Conserv Dent. 2011;14(4):438–9.
- 142. Sert S, Aslanalp V, Tanalp J. Investigation of the root canal configurations of mandibular permanent teeth in the Turkish population. Int Endod J. 2004;37(7):494–9.
- 143. Kajan ZD, Taramsari M, Fard NK, Kanani M. Accuracy of cone-beam computed tomography in comparison with standard method in evaluating root canal morphology: An in vitro study. Iran Endod J. 2018;13(2):181–7.
- 144. Blattner TC, George N, Lee CC, Kumar V, Yelton CDJ. Efficacy of conebeam computed tomography as a modality to accurately identify the presence of second mesiobuccal canals in maxillary first and second molars: a pilot study. J Endod. 2010;36(5):867–70.

- 145. Baratto Filho F, Zaitter S, Haragushiku GA, de Campos EA, Abuabara A, Correr GM. Analysis of the internal anatomy of maxillary first molars by using different methods. J Endod. 2009;35(3):337–42.
- 146. Gu L, Wei X, Ling J, Huang X. A microcomputed tomographic study of canal isthmuses in the mesial root of mandibular first molars in a Chinese population. J Endod. 2009;35(3):353–6.
- 147. Kottoor J, Albuquerque D, Velmurugan N, Kuruvilla J. Root anatomy and root canal configuration of human permanent mandibular premolars: a systematic review. Anat Res Int. 2013;2013:1–14.
- 148. Walker RT. Endodontics--anatomical considerations. Ann R Australas Coll Dent Surg. 1989;10:120–7.
- 149. Trope M, Elfenbein L, Tronstad L. Mandibular premolars with more than one root canal in different race groups. J Endod. 1986;12(8):343–5.
- 150. Melton DC, Krell K V, Fuller MW. Anatomical and histological features of C-shaped canals in mandibular second molars. J Endod. 1991;17(8):384–
 8.
- 151. Fan B, Cheung GSP, Fan M, Gutmann JL, Bian Z. C-shaped canal system in mandibular second molars: Part I - Anatomical features. J Endod. 2004;30(12):899–903.
- 152 Tian Y, Guo B, Zhang R, Yu X, Wang H, Hu T, Dummer PMH. Root and canal morphology of maxillary first premolars in a Chinese subpopulation evaluated using cone-beam computed tomography. Int Endod J. 2012;45(11):996-1003

APPENDIX A - DATA CAPTURING SHEET

General					Canal classifications							C- shape	Root classifications				Scan					
	Nr	Scan date	DOB	Sex	T37_D	T37_M	T36_D	T36_M	T47_D	T47_M	T46_D	T46_M	C- shape	Т37	Т36	T47	T46	Ento	Para	2mesial	conical	voxel
1																						
2																						
3																						
4																						
5																						
6																						
7																						
8																						

SUMMARY

The aim of the present study was to classify the root number and the root canal configurations of human mandibular first and second molars in a South African sub-population using CBCT. The study design was a retrospective cross-sectional descriptive study with a sample size of 753 molars. The CBCT images of each individual mandibular first and second molar were evaluated by two examiners. Canals were classified using the Vertucci classification system, including the additions proposed by Sert and Bayirli. Root number was classified as either one, two, three, or four-roots.

Two-rooted molars were found in the vast majority of mandibular first and second molars and one- and three-rooted molars were uncommon. Half of all three-rooted molars presented with two distinct mesial roots. Four-rooted molars were extremely rare and found only in mandibular second molars. The most common canal type in the mesial roots of first and second molars was Type IV followed by Type I. The most common canal type in the distal roots of the first and second molars was Type I followed by Type I. The most common canal type in the distal roots of the first and second molars was Type I followed by Type V. More than two mesial canals (middle mesial canals) in mandibular first and second molars were present in about one-fifth of the sample. More than two distal canals were present in seven percent of mandibular first molars, which was higher than anticipated. C-shaped canal systems were found very rarely in mandibular first molars but in 7.7% of mandibular second molars. Sex and age had no statistical significance. It is important for clinicians to be aware that a number of mandibular molars may present with more intricate anatomy than expected during endodontic treatment and that this may affect treatment outcomes.

Keywords: Lower molars, canal configurations, middle mesial canals, middle distal canals, South Africa, CBCT

Root and canal configurations of mandibular molars using CBCT, with an emphasis on middle mesial canals

ETHICS APPROVAL

The Research Ethics Committee, Faculty Health Sciences, University of Pretoria complies with ICH-GCP guidelines and has US Federal wide Assurance. • FWA 00002567, Approved dd 22 May 2002 and Expires 03/20/2022.

 IRB 0000 2235 IORG0001762 Approved dd 22/04/2014 and Expires 03/14/2020.



UNIVERSITEIT VAN PRETORIA UNIVERSITY OF PRETORIA YUNIBESITHI YA PRETORIA

Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee

16/08/2018

Approval Certificate New Application

Ethics Reference No: 397/2018

Title: Root and canal configurations in mandibular molars using CBCT, with an emphasis on middle mesial canals

Dear Dr Sheree Tredoux

The **New Application** as supported by documents specified in your cover letter dated 3/08/2018 for your research received on the 6/08/2018, was approved by the Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee on its quorate meeting of 15/08/2018.

Please note the following about your ethics approval:

- Ethics Approval is valid for 1 year
- Please remember to use your protocol number (397/2018) on any documents or correspondence with the Research Ethics Committee regarding your research.
- Please note that the Research Ethics Committee may ask further questions, seek additional information, require
 further modification, or monitor the conduct of your research.

Ethics approval is subject to the following:

- The ethics approval is conditional on the receipt of <u>6 monthly written Progress Reports</u>, and
- The ethics approval is conditional on the research being conducted as stipulated by the details of all documents submitted to the Committee. In the event that a further need arises to change who the investigators are, the methods or any other aspect, such changes must be submitted as an Amendment for approval by the Committee.

We wish you the best with your research

Yours sincerely

chine

Dr R Sommers; MBChB; MMed (Int); MPharMed, PhD

Deputy Chairperson of the Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee, University of Pretoria

The Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee complies with the SA National Act 61 of 2003 as it pertains to health research and the United States Code of Federal Regulations Title 45 and 46. This committee abides by the ethical norms and principles for research, established by the Declaration of Helsinki, the South African Medical Research Council Guidelines as well as the Guidelines for Ethical Research: Principles Structures and Processes, Second Edition 2015 (Department of Health).

*	012 356 3084	1	deepeka.behari@up.ac.za/	fhsethics@up.ac.za	0	http://	www.up.ac.za/healthethics
	Private Bag X323, Arcadia,	0007	- Tswelopele Building, Level	4, Room 60 / 61, 31	Bophelo	Road,	Gezina, Pretoria